THIRTEENTH KERALA LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY

COMMITTEE ON **PUBLIC ACCOUNTS** (2014 - 2016)

SEVENTY FIFTH REPORT

(Presented on 16th December, 2014)



SECRETARIAT OF THE KERALA LEGISLATURE 29-THIRUVANANTHAPURAM

THIRTEENTH KERALA LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY

COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC ACCOUNTS (2014-2016)

SEVENTY FIFTH REPORT

On

Paragraphs relating to Health and Family Welfare, Fisheries and Ports, Planning and Economic Affairs, Forest and Wildlife, Information Technology and Agriculture Departments contained in the Reports of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the years ended 31st March 2008, 2009, 2010 and 2011 (Civil)

18/2015.

CONTENTS

			Page
Compo	sition of the Committee		v
Introdu	ction		vii
Report	•	••	1-24
Append	lices :		
I.	Summary of main Conclusion/Recommendation	••	25-28
II.	Notes furnished by Government		29-64

COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC ACCOUNTS (2014-2016)

Chairman:

Dr. T. M. Thomas Isaac

Members:

Shri T. A. Ahammed Kabeer

" Kodiyeri Balakrishnan

" Benny Behanan

" C. Divakaran

" C. Mammutty

" Mathew T. Thomas

" C. P. Mohammed

" K. Radhakrishnan

" Roshy Augustine

" M. V. Sreyams Kumar.

Legislature Secretariat:

Shri P. D. Sarangadharan, Secretary

" K. Mohandas, Special Secretary

Smt. A. K. Shaila, Deputy Secretary

Shri G. P. Unnikrishnan, Under Secretary.

INTRODUCTION

I, the Chairman, Committee on Public Accounts, having been authorised by the Committee to present this Report on its behalf, present the Seventy Fifth Report on paragraphs relating to Health and Family Welfare, Fisheries and Ports, Planning and Economic Affairs, Forest and Wildlife, Information Technology and Agriculture Departments contained in the Reports of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the years ended 31st March 2008, 2009, 2010 and 2011 (Civil).

The Reports of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the years ended 31st March 2008, 2009, 2010 and 2011 (Civil) were laid on the Table of the House on 23-6-2009, 25-3-2010, 28-6-2011 and 22-3-2012 respectively.

The Report was considered and finalised by the Committee at the meeting held on 9th December, 2014.

The Committee place on record its appreciation of the assistance rendered to it by the Accountant General (Audit) in the examination of the Audit Report.

Thiruvananthapuram, 16th December, 2014.

DR. T. M. THOMAS ISAAC, Chairman, Committee on Public Accounts.

REPORT

HEALTH AND FAMILY WELFARE, FISHERIES AND PORTS, PLANNING AND ECONOMIC AFFAIRS, FOREST AND WILDLIFE, INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY AND AGRICULTURE DEPARTMENTS

FISHERIES AND PORTS DEPARTMENT

AUDIT PARAGRAPH

Non-recovery of amount paid at enhanced rate to a contractor

Non-completion of work as envisaged in an agreement resulted in payment of ₹ 50.97 lakh at enhanced rates to a contractor for construction of a fishery harbour at Ponnani.

The Superintending Engineer (SE), Harbour Engineering (North Circle), Kozhikode awarded (April 2002) the work of construction of a fishery harbour project at Ponnani to a contractor at a contract amount of ₹ 7.38 crore (20.05 per cent below the estimate based on the 1999 Schedule of Rates) with the scheduled date of completion as 18th December 2003, which was extended to 18th October 2004 by the SE after imposing a penalty of ₹ 0.45 lakh. The contractor did not complete the work and approached (October 2004) the Government for revision of rates and re-scheduling of the work. While the petition was under consideration of the Government, the contractor filed a writ petition in the High Court for revision of rates. Based on the judgment of the High Court in December 2004 directing the Government to dispose of the petition in accordance with law, Government constituted (June 2005) a Technical Committee to evaluate the contractor's representation after considering its technical and financial aspects.

Based on the recommendations of the Technical Committee, Government ordered (May 2006) revision of the rates with 10 per cent increase over the 2004 Schedule of Rates for work done after 1st December 2004. As per the order, the contractor was to complete the work within a period of nine months from the date of execution of the fresh agreement. Accordingly, a supplementary agreement was executed on 30th June 2006 with the firm for \notin 10.79 crore to complete the balance work by 30th March 2007 and a monthwise target of works was also drawn up as part of the agreement. The contractor again could not complete the work within the stipulated time as per the supplementary agreement and stopped work from March 2007. Subsequently, Government terminated (April 2008) the contract and ordered the balance work to be rearranged at the risk and cost of the contractor. The SE rearranged (December 2008) the balance work at a

18/2015.

contract amount of ₹ 6.77 crore and the work was in progress (June 2009). Meanwhile, the earlier contractor was paid ₹ 1.91 crore between February and June 2007 based on the supplementary agreement for the completed portion of the work. The above payment included ₹ 50.97 lakh at enhanced rates though the contractor did not complete the work by March 2007 as stipulated in that agreement. This constituted an unauthorized aid to the contractor.

Government stated (May 2009) that action was being taken to recover the losses on account of re-arrangement of the work. The SE assessed (June 2009) the risk and cost liability to be recovered from the contractor firm consequent on rearrangement of work as ₹ 4.34 crore (including ₹ 50.97 lakh paid towards enhancement of rates). The Executive Engineer stated (July 2009) that the District Collector, Malappuram had been addressed to initiate revenue recovery action to realise the amount.

[Audit Paragraph 2.2.1 contained in the Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the year ended 31 March 2009 (Civil).]

Notes furnished by Government on the above Audit Paragraph is included as Appendix II.

The Committee observed that though the Government had admitted that the contract of the work was executed at an enhanced rate, the amount paid in excess had not yet been recovered. After the commencement of the work the rate had been revised many times and Kaikkara Construction Company which executed the work failed to complete the work within the stipulated time. So the company was terminated from the contract of the work at their own risk and cost. The Principal Secretary, Fisheries and Ports Department informed that steps had been taken to initiate RR proceedings but the amount could not be realized since the contractor filed a case before the High Court of Kerala challenging it.

2. To a query of the Committee, the Principal Secretary, Fisheries and Ports Department submitted that the company is now defunct and so it is not blacklisted.

3. When the Committee enquired whether any disciplinary action had been taken against the officers who were responsible for the over payment, the official from Fisheries and Ports Department apprised that it was due to enhancement of rate and the subsequent supplementary agreement. The contract was terminated due to non-completion of work and the officers could not be blamed for the breach of contract. 4. The Principal Secretary, Fisheries and Ports Department submitted that the High Court of Kerala had issued an interim order to take up the case as a Civil one and the Department had filed a review petition in this regard.

5. The witness, Senior Finance Officer, Fisheries and Ports Department submitted that since the work had to be executed through another contractor, additional expenditure incurred. The excess amount had to be realized from M/s Kaikkara Construction Company as they had been terminated at their own risk and cost.

6. At this juncture the official from the Accountant General's office, pointed out that the lapse on the part of the Fisheries and Ports Department was that while executing the contract for the work, the provision for risk and cost was not included. Then the Committee remarked that the argument put forth by the department is not tenable.

7. The official from Fisheries and Ports Department informed that the contractor had not challenged the termination of work at his own risk and cost in the court. The Committee suggested that measures should be taken to collect adequate amount as bank guarantee before executing the contract. Then the Principal Secretary, Industries and Information Technology Department informed that the amount collected as guarantee is meagre to cover the risk and cost and guarantee amount has been revised as 10% of the total contract amount as per the revised PWD Manual. The Committee decided to recommend to enhance the amount of guarantee enough to cover the risk and cost.

Conclusion/Recommendation

8. The Committee observes that the former contractor abandoned the work in the middle and the balance work had to be re-arranged at higher rates resulting in an additional expenditure of $\overline{\xi}$ 50.97 lakh. It remarks that, had the provision for risk and cost was included in the contract of work, the additional expenditure could have been realised from the contractor. It views it as a serious lapse on the part of the department and directs that the Fisheries and Ports Department should be vigilant in avoiding such lapses in future.

9. The Committee analyses that the amount collected as guarantee for the works is meagre when compared to the cost of works and hence it recommends that the Public Works Department should make necessary amendments in the PWD Manual to enhance the amount of guarantee enough to cover the risk and cost.

AUDIT PARAGRAPH

Non-utilisation of Central funds

Failure of the State Government to apprise the Government of India in time about the necessity of modifying the criteria for getting rebates on High Speed Diesel Oil consumed by mechanized fishing vessels resulted in non-utilisation of Central funds of ₹ 3.43 crore for the period 2005 to 2009.

Government of India (GOI) released ₹ 4.78 crore in three instalments during 2005-06 towards the Central share of grant-in-aid for 'Fishermen Development Rebate on High Speed Diesel (HSD) Oil' which was one of the components of the Centrally Sponsored Scheme on 'Development of Marine Fisheries, Infrastructure and Post Harvest Operations', implemented during the Tenth Plan (2002-2007). The rebate was ₹ 1.50 per litre of diesel consumed by mechanized fishing vessels below 20 metre length and was to be shared by Central and State Governments in the ratio of 80:20. According to the guidelines of the scheme, only mechanized fishing vessels added to the fleet of vessels before the end of the Ninth Plan (1997-2002) and registered under the concerned Government agencies were eligible for the rebate.

During 2005-06 to 2007-08, only \gtrless 1.35 crore was utilised by the Fisheries Department towards the rebate. The Director of Fisheries informed (December 2007) the Government that the stipulation in the GOI guidelines that vessels were to be registered before the end of the Ninth Plan (1997-2002) for getting the rebate under the scheme was the reason for not achieving the target.

It was seen in audit that the State Government had stopped registration of vessels from 31 December 1994 onwards to streamline the number of boats to regulate fishing activities and restarted the registration only in May 2007.

The scheme was subsequently extended to the Eleventh Plan period (2007-2012) and allocation of ₹ 100 crore was made, but no funds were released by GOI during 2007-09.

Government stated (July 2009) that revision of the guidelines of the scheme had been taken up (September 2008) with GOI to include modified traditional crafts and new boats added to the fleet of vessels up to the Eleventh Plan under the eligibility criteria. Thus, failure to apprise the GOI in time about the necessity of modifying the eligibility criteria for getting the rebate resulted in non-utilisation of Central funds of ₹ 3.43 crore for the last four years and consequent denial of benefits to the fishermen.

[Audit Paragraph 2.4.1 contained in the Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the year ended 31 March 2009 (Civil).]

Notes furnished by Government on the above Audit Paragraph is included as Appendix II.

10. The Principal Secretary, Fisheries and Ports Department informed the Committee that the guidelines prescribed by the Government of India for implementation of diesel subsidy scheme could not be followed in our state because of certain ceilings.

11. To the query of the Committee, the Director, Fisheries and Ports Department submitted that there were 3900 mechanised vessel boats registered under the department and the amount sanctioned under the scheme was sufficient to issue subsidy for 3451 boats. She added that the department could not utilise the amount because of the criteria that the beneficiaries should belong to BPL category, monthly ceiling for subsidy of High Speed Diesel Oil would be 500 litres and the vessels should be registered during the 9th plan period etc. The Director, Fisheries and Ports Department continued that the department had represented the matter with the Government of India to revise the guidelines.

12. The Government of India has informed that, to revise the guidelines, the strength of BPL category has to be reassessed and to be submitted the same for consideration.

13. The Committee opined that not only the APL-BPL differentiation but also many other criteria need to be amended and sought the reason behind the stipulation that the vessels should be registered during the 9th plan period. The Principal Secretary, Fisheries and Ports Department replied that it was to restrict the new additions in the list.

14. The Committee recommended that the norms should be revised in accordance with the prevailing circumstances of each state.

15. The Committee viewed that fishermen in our state are purchasing kerosene at market rates and decided to recommend that the steps should be taken to purchase kerosene from IOC and to distribute it with adequate State Government subsidy.

Conclusion/Recommendation

16. The Committee observes that, the hard and fast criteria for availing diesel subsidy is not in favour of the prevailing conditions of the fisher folk. To ensure the fruitful utilisation of central assistance, the Committee directs the Fisheries and Ports Department to take necessary steps to take up the matter with Government of India so that necessary changes could be brought to the guidelines in accordance with the prevailing condition of each state. 17. The Committee recommends that the Fisheries and Ports Department should make necessary arrangements to purchase sufficient quantity of kerosene from IOC and to distribute the same to fishermen at State Government subsidy rates.

Blocking of funds with Matsyafed

Conceptualisation of projects without assessing the situation prevailing in the State resulted in blocking of funds of \gtrless 2.53 crore released to Kerala State Co-operative Federation for Fisheries Development Limited (Matsyafed) for implementation of two projects.

The State Government accorded (February 2007) an administrative sanction for implementation of two projects viz. diversification of artisanal fisheries for deep sea fishing (project cost: $\overline{\mathbf{x}}$ 4.88 crore) and value addition and marketing of fish (project cost: $\overline{\mathbf{x}}$ 99.95 lakh), in the fisheries sector under the President's Mission Programmes. Government of India had allocated (August 2006) $\overline{\mathbf{x}}$ 5 crore' for implementation of these two schemes during Annual Plan 2006-07 and released 30 per cent of the allocated amount ($\overline{\mathbf{x}}$ 1.50 crore) as one time Additional Central Assistance. The projects were to be implemented by the Kerala State Co-operative Federation for Fisheries Development Limited (Matsyafed). Hence, Government had released $\overline{\mathbf{x}}$ 4 crore and $\overline{\mathbf{x}}$ 99.95 lakh (including their share) in March 2007 and March 2008 respectively to Matsyafed. The following points were noticed during audit of the utilisation of funds:

(i) The project 'diversification of artisanal fisheries for deep sea fishing' proposed to convert 20 inboard motor fitted crafts, as a pilot project, to take up gill netting and long lining in the offshore waters of more than 50m. depth to exploit the resources of tuna, seer fish, bill fishes, perches, etc. These crafts were also to be equipped with fish holds of about 20 tonnes capacity for enabling multi-day fishing. Apart from investment in capital for modifying the existing crafts, training was also to be provided to traditional fishermen in long lining and gill netting for deep sea resources. The project was implemented in seven districts. Out of the total release of ₹ 4 crore by State Government, Matsyafed could utilize only ₹ 2.48 crore as of October 2010 resulting in non-utilisation of ₹ 1.52 crore for the last three years. The Managing Director, Matsyafed intimated (June 2010) that underutilization of funds was due to conversion of only 13 out of 20 inboard motor fitted crafts for deep sea fishing and also due to less expenditure incurred on installation of auxiliary equipments in mother vessel and imparting training to fishermen. Government stated (July 2010) that the Matsyafed had taken steps to utilize the funds in the current financial year itself.

₹ 4 crore for 'Diversification of Artisanal Fisheries for Deep Sea fishing' and ₹ 1 crore for 'Value addition and marketing of fish'.

(ii) The project 'value addition and marketing of fresh fish to reduce post harvest losses to traditional fishermen' was intended to provide insulated boxes. to carry ice to the sea so as to preserve the freshness of the catch and to introduce flake ice machines and temporary storage at the level of primary. co-operatives. Though Matsyafed had to identify nine primary co-operative societies for establishing flake ice manufacturing units, only three Societies (two in Thiruvananthapuram district and one in Ernakulam district) were identified (January 2009) to establish flake ice manufacturing units. It was informed (June 2010) by the Managing Director, Matsyafed that as there was no flake ice machine manufacturers in Kerala, national level bidding process for tenders was resorted to and agreement was executed (April 2010) with a Pune based company to supply and install machines within six months. Thus, ₹ 99.95 lakh released in March 2008 for installing flake ice manufacturing machines and providing temporary storage facilities at the level of primary co-operatives remained unutilised as of September 2010. Government stated (August 2010) that the major cause of delay was to identify a qualified manufacturer of flake ice machines and the entire components of the project would be completed during the financial year 2010-11 itself. However, it was further seen (October 2010) in audit that the cost of establishing a flake ice manufacturing unit had increased from ₹ 7 lakh to ₹ 12.70 lakh due to delayed execution of the project and the amount sanctioned under the project (₹ 63 lakh for nine units) for this purpose had become insufficient.

Audit scrutiny also revealed that Matsyafed had not conducted any feasibility study to assess the prevailing situation in the fisheries sector of the State and to identify units/societies for implementing the projects, before giving the project proposals to Government of India. Consequently Matsyafed could not identify the required number of units/societies for implementing the projects during the last three years. Thus conceptualisation of the projects without proper study resulted in blockage of funds amounting to ₹ 2.53 crore (October 2010) with Matsyafed.

[Audit Paragraph 2.3.1 contained in the Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the year ended 31 March 2010 (Civil).]

Notes furnished by Government on the above Audit Paragraph is included as Appendix II.

18. The Committee wanted to know the reason behind the interruption of the two projects viz. 'Diversion of artisanal fisheries for deep sea fishing' and 'value addition and marketing of fresh fish to reduce post harvest loses to traditional fishermen'. The Principal Secretary, Fisheries and Ports Department informed that the most of the societies were not in a position to afford outboard engines and they refunded the amount given. The Director, Fisheries and Ports Department submitted that the cost for converting a unit comprising of one boat and 6 carrier vessels was estimated as ₹ 20 lakh. The societies had completed only 13 units instead of 20 because the actual cost went up to ₹ 35 lakh per unit. In order to raise the additional amount the societies had to rely on bank loan. Hence societies withdrew from the project and the unutilized amount was refunded on 18-3-2013.

19. The Director, Fisheries and Ports Department informed that, though Flake Ice Manufacturing Units were envisaged to establish at a cost of $\overline{\xi}$ 7 lakh per unit, it required $\overline{\xi}$ 12 lakh to complete one unit. The Primary Co-operative Societies could not afford this much additional amount. The sanction was not accorded from Government for this additional expenditure. Hence the societies withdrew from the project and refunded the amount.

20. The Committee agreed with the observation of Accountant General that the Matsyafed had neither conducted a feasibility study nor had a proper planning and monitoring before submitting the proposal for the project to the Government of India. It suggested that necessary steps should be taken to avoid such lapses in future and before implementing the Centrally Sponsored Schemes there should be feasibility studies and proper planning.

Conclusion/Recommendation

21. The Committee views that the Matsyafed had neither conducted a feasibility study nor had a proper planning and monitoring before submitting the proposal for the project to the Government of India. The Committee laments the negligence on the part of the Fisheries and Ports Department in implementing the Centrally Sponsored Projects without taking into account of the prevailing condition of the state and warns that necessary steps should be taken to avoid such lapses in future.

PLANNING AND ECONOMIC AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT

AUDIT PARAGRAPH

Blocking up of funds with Government Agencies

Government accorded sanction (March 2005) for setting up of a unit on 'Local Self Government Studies and Research' in the Centre for Development Studies (CDS), with the objective of promotion of research, capacity building and usage of research findings to support local level development through Local Self Governments. The project was to be financed by grants (\gtrless 8 crore) from

State Government for the first four years from 2004-05 at \gtrless 2 crore each year and funds (\gtrless 3.50 crore) mobilised from other funding sources^{*}. From the fifth year the programme was to run on a self-sustainable basis without any external support.

Government released ₹ 1.70 crore in March 2005 and ₹ 2 crore in March 2007 towards the first and second instalments of its committed share. CDS did not start the project as envisaged in the proposal on the plea that non-release of second instalment by Government during 2005-06 had caused some uncertainity in the functioning of the unit. CDS had with it ₹ 2.50 crore in the corpus fund up to 2005-06, including ₹ 0.80 crore being the unspent balance of the erstwhile Kerala Research Programme on Local Level Development and hence CDS could not start the project as envisaged. It was only after the release of the second instalment of ₹ 2 crore that CDS took the initiative to recruit faculty members and commence research and other related activities. As against the expenditure of ₹ 2.51 crore to be incurred on faculty and projects for the four years up to 2007-08, the expenditure incurred was only ₹ 7 lakh. Despite all efforts implementation of the programme could not progress as envisaged.

Government stated (September 2008) that the major activity was 'action research project' for which priority sectors in ten panchayats had been identified and started implementation from 2006-07. The reply is not acceptable as the objective of setting up the unit for promotion of research has not been fulfilled even after three years of release of funds to CDS.

[Audit Paragraph 4.4.4(b) contained in the Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the financial year ended 31 March 2008 (Civil).]

Notes furnished by Government on the above Audit Paragraph is included as Appendix II.

22. To a query of the Committee regarding the activities of "Research Unit on Local Self Government" in CDS, the Secretary, Planning and Economic Affairs Department submitted that the Government had committed to grant an amount of $\overline{\xi}$ 8 crore which is to be paid in instalments of $\overline{\xi}$ 2 crore each in 4 years. But the Government had sanctioned $\overline{\xi}$ 1.7 crore in the 1st year (2004-05) and $\overline{\xi}$ 2 crore in the 3rd year. No amount had been sanctioned in the 2nd year (2005-06). She continued that the fund could not be utilised in the 1st year as it was allotted during the fag end of the financial year 2004-05. Though some activities were done using the income earned as interest from the investment of fund, it did not progress and all the activities were delayed due to

18/2015.

^{*} Such as Indian Council of Social Science Research, Ministry of Rural Development, GOI and International Organisation like the UNDP.

the unavailability of fund for the 2nd year. The Committee asked how much grant had been granted to CDS. The witness deposed that Government had allotted ₹ 3.7 crore as corpus fund for the Research Unit and it is functioning properly. The activities like research, publications and capacity building of the CDS is running very well. The Secretary, Planning and Economic Affairs Department concluded that the activities of CDS were monitored by the department to ensure the usefulness.

Conclusion/Recommendation

No Comments.

FOREST AND WILDLIFE DEPARTMENT

AUDIT PARAGRAPH

Blocking up of funds with Government Agencies

Government sanctioned (February 2005) the Pythalmala Ecotourism Project at a cost of $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{<}{_{\sim}}}$ 60 lakh under 'Integrated Development of Northern Region Tourism Circuit in Kerala' to be completed by December 2005. The Director of Tourism released (March 2005) $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{<}{_{\sim}}}$ 40 lakh to the Director of Ecotourism to credit the amount in the Bank account of the Chief Executive Officer, Thenmala Ecotourism Promotion Society (TEPS) for making payment to Forest Development Agency (FDA), Kannur, the implementing agency.

The Director of Ecotourism accorded sanction to the FDA, to execute the works, namely, camping area, trekking routes, fixing of metal and wooden sign boards, water supply arrangements, etc., at a cost of ₹ 48.50 lakh and released (August 2005) ₹ 14.99 lakh to the FDA, on the condition that work should be completed before 31st December, 2005. The FDA, deposited (October 2005) the amount in their Bank Account along with their own funds. Out of 22 works costing ₹ 48.50 lakh, only 6 items of work costing ₹ 5.57 lakh were tendered (February 2007) by FDA. None of these activities could, however, commence due to non-participation of contractors in the tender except for a small stretch of trek path costing ₹ 0.40 lakh. Further the Divisional Forest Officer, Kannur stated (December 2007) that construction work could not be commenced due to non-completion of a road by Public Works Department leading to the worksite. Thus the Ecotourism project sanctioned in February 2005 had not been completed even after three years and ₹ 39.59 lakh sanctioned for the same remained blocked in the bank accounts of TEPS (₹ 25 lakh) and FDA (₹ 14.59 lakh).

The matter was referred to Government in July 2008; reply has not been received (October 2008).

Thus, taking up of project without conducting proper feasibility study coupled with lack of planning in implementation of schemes resulted in blocking up of Government money of ₹ 8.81 crore.

[Audit Paragraph 4.4.4(C) contained in the Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the year ended 31 March 2008 (Civil).]

Notes furnished by Government on the above Audit Paragraph is included as Appendix II.

23. The Committee observed that Pythalmala Ecotourism Project had been wound up due to the lack of feasibility study and proper planning. The Principal Secretary, Forest and Wildlife Department submitted that Pythalmala Ecotourism Project was sanctioned under a Centrally Sponsored Scheme, Integrated Development of Northern Region Tourism Circuit in Kerala. He added that an amount of ₹ 40 lakh was credited to the bank account of the Chief Executive Officer of Thenmala Ecotourism Promotion Society and sanction was accorded for the release of ₹ 15 lakh to the Forest Development Agency, Kannur for the above said implementation.

24. The Director, Ecotourism Department submitted that Pythalmala situated 60 kms. away from Kannur is a famous tourism centre where the main attraction is trekking. He added that out of the ten items of work in the above project, the only work carried out was the construction of trek path for a length of 7.65 km. He supplemented that the main reason for winding up the project is the non-completion of approach road to the project area which was the responsibility of the PWD. The labour charge prevailing in this area was also higher than the PWD rate. The Tourism Department denied additional fund. Moreover it was necessary to submit utilization certificate and completion certificate for getting next instalment of the fund from Government of India. These circumstances led to winding up of the project. He added that for the construction of trek path of 7.65 km. an amount of $\overline{\mathbf{x}}$ 4 lakh was utilized and the unspent balance of $\overline{\mathbf{x}}$ 11 lakh was surrendered to the Director, Ecotourism Department. While accepting the contention of the Forest Department, the Committee remarked that before implementing a Centrally Sponsored Scheme feasibility study should essentially be conducted.

Conclusion/Recommendation

25. The Committee finds that Pythalmala Ecotourism Project was not implemented as envisaged as the road leading to the worksite could not be constructed. The project had been wound up due to the lack of feasibility study and proper planning. This resulted in blocking up of \gtrless 8.81 crore. It recommends that before implementing a Centrally Sponsored Scheme, feasibility study should be conducted and directs the Forest and Wildlife Department to avoid such lapses in future.

AUDIT PARAGRAPH

Non-utilisation of funds

Due to lack of appropriate follow-up action by the Forest and Wildlife Department, \gtrless 3 crore released for protecting an ecologically fragile mangrove ecosystem remained unutilised for more than four years.

In order to protect and rehabilitate the ecologically fragile mangrove ecosystem in the State, Government accorded (February 2006) sanction for the purchase of 50 hectares of mangrove land from private owners through negotiated purchase under the Land Acquisition Act. Based on a proposal from the Chief Conservator of Forests (Social Forestry), Government directed (March 2006) the District Collectors (DCs) of Kollam, Ernakulam, Thrissur, Kozhikode and Kannur to take immediate steps for land acquisition and the Divisional Forest Officers concerned to submit individual applications to the DCs. ₹ 3 crore was drawn (March 2007) for acquiring 49.8649 hectares* of mangrove land in three districts viz. Kollam, Thrissur and Kannur (Ernakulam and Kozhikode were excluded as the cost of acquisition was high) and ₹ 1 crore each was placed at the disposal of the DCs concerned. In accordance with Section 4(1) of the Ecologically Fragile Lands (EFL) Act, 2003, the Government has the power to declare, by notification in the Gazette, any land to be ecologically fragile land on the recommendation of the Advisory Committee. A request was sent by the District Collector to the Forest Department to submit a requisition with the connected documents such as: (i) Government Order sanctioning acquisition of land as per the Land Acquisition Act, (ii) The alignment sketch showing the land to be acquired, and (iii) The copy of the Adangal[†] of the land to be acquired. However, the Forest Department did not submit any requisition notice along with details of land to be acquired to the concerned DCs. It was also noticed that the Forest Department did not verify along with the Revenue Officials, the mangrove areas proposed for acquisition under the EFL Act, 2003. As such, the revenue authorities could not initiate land acquisition steps and utilize the funds. Further, it was decided in the meeting of the Chief Conservators of the Forest held on 18th March, 2009 that land acquisition proceedings would only end up in the mangroves being cut down by the owners and it would be better to modify the scheme. In response to an enquiry by Audit, the department stated (July 2009) that the original proposal for which money was deposited was changed and it was decided to prepare an action plan for giving incentives to owners of mangroves to ensure their protection. However, it was seen that the department had again reverted to the original proposal of acquisition of mangroves and issued (June 2011) directions to the concerned departmental officers to take appropriate action. This indicates

Kollam: 18.7309 hectares, Thrissur : 5.1340 hectares, Kannur: 26.000 hectares.

[†] Estimated Value

that the department did not have a clear strategy to address a serious ecological issue, which resulted in the entire amount of ₹ 3 crore remaining unutilised with the DCs.

It was also seen that though no funds were provided for the scheme in the Budget for 2006-07, ₹ 3 crore was obtained in the last batch (March 2007) of supplementary demands for grants and drawn in the same month. There was failure to utilise the funds. Consequently, the aim of protecting the ecologically fragile mangrove vegetation through acquisition of mangroves from private landowners could not be achieved, despite availability of funds. This also indicated the lackadaisical attitude of the department in utilising funds provided for environmental protection.

The matter was referred to the Government in June 2011; their reply had not been received (October 2011).

[Audit Paragraph 3.4.2 contained in the Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the year ended 31 March 2011 (Civil).]

Notes furnished by Government on the above Audit Paragraph is included as Appendix II.

26. The Committee wanted to know the impediment in the acquisition of mangrove land using the fund of Forest and Wildlife Department. The Principal Secretary, Forest and Wildlife Department submitted that the District Collectors of Thrissur, Kollam and Kannur were directed to acquire the mangrove land from private parties through negotiated purchase under the provisions of Land Acquisition Act and an amount to the tune of ₹ 3 crore was allotted for the purpose. But the Forest and Wildlife Department failed to verify the mangrove areas proposed for acquisition under the Ecologically Fragile Land Act, 2003. In accordance with the provisions under the EFL Act, the Government has the power to declare by gazette notification that any land as ecologically fragile land on the recommendation of the Advisory Committee. But the Advisory Committee had not been reconstituted as per the rules under the Act and no site examinations were conducted.

27. The Committee criticized that the Forest and Wildlife Department had no strategy in this project, and remarked that the Forest Department did not have any clear cut vision on the implementation of projects. The Principal Secretary, Forest and Wildlife Department assured that the Advisory Committee headed by the PCCF would take necessary steps within 3 months in sending recommendation to the Government. The Committee urged the department to furnish the details of action taken in this regard.

Conclusion/Recommendation

28. The Committee lashes on the inertia and lack of conspicuous vision on the part of the department in implementing the projects and non-utilisation of ₹ 3 crore provided for environmental protection. The Committee was at a loss to note that even the advisory committee to verify whether a land is ecologically fragile had not reconstituted as per the rules. So the Committee recommends the Forest and Wildlife Department to initiate steps on war footing to reconstitute the advisory committee and urges to furnish a report on the steps taken in this regard.

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY/HEALTH AND FAMILY WELFARE DEPARTMENTS

AUDIT PARAGRAPH

Short collection of cost of tender forms

Non-compliance with provisions of the Stores Purchase Manual resulted in short collection of the cost of tender forms amounting to ₹ 63.24 lakh in INFOPARK and the Malabar Cancer Centre.

Government Orders (November 2004) stipulate that all autonomous bodies, including co-operative institutions and universities should follow the provisions of the Stores Purchase Manual (SPM) while tendering works/making purchases. According to the latest provisions in Paragraph 21(a) of SPM (effective from December 2008), the cost of tender forms to be collected from bidders was as follows:

TABLE 3.1: DETAILS OF COST OF TENDER FORMS TO BE COLLECTED FROM BIDDERS

Estimated cost of tender	Cost of tender forms ₹ 300+VAT		
Up to ₹ 50,000			
Above ₹ 50,000 up to ₹ 10 lakh	0.2% of the cost of tender rounded to the nearest multiple of 100, subject to a minimum of ₹ 400 and maximum of ₹ 1,500 + VAT		
Above ₹ 10 lakh	0.15% of the cost of tender rounded to the nearest multiple of 100 subject to a maximum of ₹ 25,000 + VAT		

Audit scrutiny of two State Autonomous Bodies viz. INFOPARK and Malabar Cancer Centre (MCC) revealed that these autonomous bodies were not following the provisions of the SPM regarding the cost of tender forms. Failure to collect the cost of tender forms as per the rate prescribed in the SPM resulted in short collection of receipts of \gtrless 63.24 lakh^{*} during the period from February 2009 to March 2011.

In response to Audit's remarks, the Chief Executive Officer of INFOPARK replied (June 2011) that the cost of tender forms to be collected was generally fixed by them at 0.05 per cent of the probable amount of the contract and the MCC replied (September 2010) that the error in short collection was not intentional. The replies cannot be accepted because it was the primary responsibility of all the State Autonomous Bodies to follow the provisions of the SPM as well as the orders issued by the Government from time to time, as these institutions were substantially financed by the State Government. The Government replied (October 2011) that INFOPARK had been directed to levy revised rates fixed for tender forms.

[Audit Paragraph 3.1.2 contained in the Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the year ended 31 March 2011 (Civil).]

Notes furnished by Government on the above Audit Paragraph is included as Appendix II.

29. The Committee wanted to know-how the short collection of cost of tender forms occurred or specified in the Audit Report. The Principal Secretary, Industries and Information Technology Department submitted that it was due to the collection of cost of tender forms without noticing the amendment made to the Store Purchase Manual in 2008. As per the present norms, the bidder cost @ 0.15% of the total amount had to be collected but the cost collected was at the former rate i.e. @ ₹ 25,000. As a result, loss to the tune of ₹ 52 lakh was occurred. The witness also submitted that no action was taken against the erred officials as they held the office for a short period. The Committee expressed its displeasure over the lackadaisical attitude of the Department and remarked that huge loss is incurred to the State exchequer. But responsibility could not be fixed on anybody and hence they left scot free. Hence it decided to recommend that scrupulous effort should be taken by the department to avoid such loss in future and up-to-date information regarding the changes in the rules and acts must be imparted to all officials coming under the department.

INFOPARK: ₹ 52.81 lakh and MCC: ₹ 10.43 lakh.

Conclusion/Recommendation

30. The Committee admonishes the officials of INFOPARK for their languid attitude in complying the provision of Store Purchase Manual resulted in short collection of cost of tender forms to the tune of ₹ 52 lakh and observes that, the responsibility for the loss has not been fixed. The Committee remarks that ignorance is not an excuse for erring. It directs the Information Technology Department to impart training to the concerned officials regarding the changes in the rules and acts periodically to avoid such lapses in future.

AUDIT PARAGRAPH

Acceptance of bank guarantees without adequate documentation

Acceptance of bank guarantees ($\mathbf{\mathcal{T}}$ 2.62 crore) without taking possession of documents relating to their verification resulted in non-detection of their being fake.

INFOPARK^{*} entrusted (August 2007) M/s Farooq Constructions, Alappuzha (contractor), the work of construction of a four-lane road from the Seaport-Airport road to INFOPARK for a contract value of ₹ 15.41 crore. An agreement in this regard was executed between INFOPARK and the contractor in September 2007. M/s KITCO Limited, was engaged as consultant for the project.

As provided in the agreement, the contractor submitted (September 2007) six bank guarantees from Indian Overseas Bank (IOB), Komalapuram Branch, Alappuzha, one for ₹ 0.77 crore towards security deposit and five for ₹ 1.85 crore for obtaining ₹ 1.54 crore as mobilization advance. These bank guarantees were forwarded through the consultant. While taking custody of the bank guarantees there was failure to ask for the original written communication sent to the bank for confirmation of the *bona fides* of the bank guarantees and the confirmation given in writing by the bank. These documents were necessary to establish the veracity of verification having been carried-out when the consultant claimed to have done the verification exercise. It was incidentally observed that the consultant did not seek a written confirmation from the bank. Thus, taking custody of bank guarantees without the associated documents related to verification made the documentation incomplete.

The contractor was slow in executing the work and the contract was terminated (August 2008) at the risk and cost of the contractor. The contractor had executed works worth \gtrless 2.88 crore and part payment of \gtrless 2.47 crore was

^{*} A society registered under Travancore Cochin Scientific and Charitable Societies Act, 1955, which is functioning under the Information Technology Department, Government of Kerala.

made to the contractor. From the part payment bills, the recovery of mobilisation advance effected was \gtrless 0.42 crore. When INFOPARK decided to encash the bank guarantees to recover the balance amount of mobilization advance of \gtrless 1.12 crore, it was found that the bank guarantees were fake. Even the amount of \gtrless 0.77 crore obtained towards security deposit was backed by a forged bank guarantee.

The balance work was re-tendered for \gtrless 19.28 crore which was \gtrless 6.75° crore more than the value quoted by the original contractor. As per the terms of the original agreement, the balance work, if re-tendered, was to be executed at the risk and cost of the original contractor.

The Government stated (August 2011) that they took effective measures when the fraud was noticed and instructions were given (September 2008) to the Chief Executive Officer of INFOPARK to file a criminal complaint against the contractor and to issue legal notices to the bank and KITCO. INFOPARK stated (September 2011) that they had filed criminal cases against the contractor for submitting forged guarantees and for dishonouring the cheques† ($\overline{\langle}$ one crore) submitted by them. INFOPARK also stated that they had filed a civil case before the Sub-Court of Ernakulam for recovering the additional expenditure incurred by INFOPARK in re-tendering the work and the suit was pending before the court. Thus, acceptance of bank guarantees ($\overline{\langle} 2.62$ crore) without taking possession of documents relating to their verification resulted in non-detection of their being fake.

[Audit Paragraph 3.4.4 contained in the Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the year ended 31 March 2011 (Civil).]

Notes furnished by Government on the above Audit Paragraph is included as Appendix II.

31. Regarding the audit observation, the witness, Principal Secretary, Industries and Information Technology Department explained that it was a case of submission of fake bank guarantee by M/s Farooq Constructions. Being the project consultant actions were taken against KITCO Ltd. and a case was registered against the contractor who had submitted fake documents.

32. When the Committee enquired whether the work was completed by M/s Farooq Constructions, the witness submitted that it was completed after entrusting the same to some other agency. He added that the six bank guarantees submitted as security deposit of mobilisation advance by the firm were fake. KITCO, the project managing consultant, had collected the bank

₹ 19.28 crore—(₹ 15.41 crore—₹ 2.88 crore.

[†] Subsequently submitted in lieu of fake bank guarantees.

18/2015.

guarantee after enquiring its genuineness over phone without resorting for a written statement from the Bank. The contractor received 10% of the mobilization advance and was slow in executing the work and it led to the termination of the contract. When the work was re-tendered the INFOPARK decided to encash the guarantees, it was found fake. A case was filed against M/s Farooq Constructions and it is pending before the Magistrate Court. The witness added that KITCO was blacklisted and MD, KITCO was removed from the Governing Board of INFOPARK.

33. The Committee decided to recommend that contractors who fail to execute works in time and those who submit fake bank guarantees should be blacklisted.

Conclusion/Recommendation

34. The Committee strongly recommends that the contractors who fail to execute the work in time and submit fake bank guarantees should be blacklisted. It also urges the IT Department to furnish the details of the present status of the case against M/s Farooq Agencies.

AUDIT PARAGRAPH

Inappropriate selection of site for Information Technology Park

Failure of the Government in selecting suitable land for development of an Information Technology Park based on environment considerations led to abandonment of the site after incurring an expenditure of ₹ 2.61 crore and subsequent relocation of the park to an alternative site.

Government accorded (June 2008) administrative sanction for setting-up an Information Technology Park (ITP) in Purakkad village of Ambalapuzha Taluk, Alappuzha District. Out of the 100 acres' of land proposed for the project, 80.58 acres of land were transferred (August 2008) to the IT Department for assigning to the Kerala State Information Technology Infrastructure Limited (KSITIL), the developer of the project. Out of the 19.73 acres of adjacent land identified for the project, KSITIL acquired 12 acres by direct purchase using the funds provided by the Government. Acquisition of the balance land (7.73 acres[†]) was pending with the revenue authorities. The land (including the land purchased by KSITIL) earmarked for development of ITP consisted of paddy fields which were submerged in water up to a depth of 1.5 metre.

⁺ 5.34 acres of paddy field and 2.39 acres of dry land.

^{* 2.47} acres is equal to 1 hectare.

In September 2008, Government of India approved the State Government's proposal for development, operation and maintenance of a 'Special Economic Zone' (SEZ) for the Information Technology/Information Technology Enabled Services sector over an area of 13.44 hectares (33.20 acres), subject to the condition that the development of land would conform to the environmental requirements. Therefore, it was obligatory on the part of KSITIL to obtain environmental clearance before undertaking the developmental works.

Clearance for conversion of land was to be given by the Government based on the recommendations of the State Level Monitoring Committee (SLMC) and the Local Monitoring Committee^{*} (LMC). Before getting formal clearance from the Government, KSITIL developed (May 2010) eight acres (included in 33.20 acres) of land by constructing a bund wall, dredging and filling of waterlogged land by incurring an expenditure of ₹ 2.61 crore. The LMC meeting held on 21st June, 2010 made a recommendation to the SLMC (in which the Chairman, Kerala State Biodiversity Board was a member) for examining the clearance for land conversion. SLMC visited the site on 25th September, 2010. Subsequently, the Chairman, Kerala State Biodiversity Board requested (December 2010) the Government to consider alternative land for setting-up the ITP as the land identified for the park had some environmental issues. Based on this, the Government ordered (December 2010) KSITIL to relocate the proposed ITP to an alternative site (20.40.88 hectares) having no environment problems in Purakkad Village of Alappuzha district.

The Government stated (July 2011) that eight acres of the developed land could be used as a wind energy farm for producing wind energy, after conducting studies. Thus, failure of the Government in selecting suitable land for development of ITP based on environment considerations led to abandonment of the site after incurring an expenditure of ₹ 2.61 crore and subsequent relocation of the park to an alternative site (land for the new site has not been acquired so far).

[Audit Paragraph 3.4.5 contained in the Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the year ended 31 March 2011 (Civil).]

35. The Principal Secretary, Industries and Information Technology Department submitted that out of the land handed over to Information Technology Department in order to establish INFOPARK at Purakkad in Alappuzha district, 8 acres of waterlogged land was converted and thereby incurred an expenditure to the tune of ₹ 2.61 crore. And later the land thus converted was found not suitable for constructing buildings for INFOPARK, the project was abandoned. The building already constructed was handed over to the Grama Panchayath for establishing a homoeo dispensary.

Committee constituted for preservation of wetlands.

36. The Committee is displeased to note that no proper study was made before acquiring 100 Acres of land and incurred an expenditure of \gtrless 2.61 crore. The witness informed that the land was owned by KSITI Ltd., a company under the control of Information Technology Department.

Conclusion/Recommendation

37. The Committee expresses its displeasure over the lackadaisical approach of the IT Department which incurred an infructuous expenditure of \gtrless 2.61 crore by acquiring land for a particular project and then abandon the same in the middle. It evaluates that implementing a project without proper study is the reason for the failure and directs the Information Technology Department that before implementing a project feasibility study should be conducted.

AGRICULTURE DEPARTMENT

AUDIT PARAGRAPH

Blocking of Funds

Release of \gtrless 1.05 crore to the Kerala State Seed Development Authority for construction of five seed storage godowns and two seed processing units even before ensuring availability of land, resulted in blocking of funds during the period March 2003 to June 2009, besides incurring an expenditure of $\end{Bmatrix}$ 1.19 crore towards rent for hiring godowns from April 2004 to March 2011.

The Director of Agriculture issued instructions (September 2002) for construction of five seed storage godowns in lands available with Krishi Bhavans/farms in the districts of Alappuzha, Kottayam, Ernakulam, Thrissur and Palakkad and two seed processing units in Alappuzha and Thrissur districts. These instructions were issued in connection with the 'Macro Management of Agriculture—Work Plan 2002-03'. The total estimated cost for the five seed storage godowns (₹ 75 lakh) and two processing units (₹ 30 lakh) was ₹ 1.05 crore. The task of implementation was entrusted to the Kerala State Seed Development Authority, Thrissur (KSSDA*). KSSDA requested (February 2003) the Director of Agriculture to issue necessary administrative sanction for construction of the godowns and also to deposit the entire amount in the bank account of KSSDA.

Availability of free sites was essential for smooth progress of work. Without ensuring availability of land, \gtrless 1.05 crore was drawn and transferred to the bank account of KSSDA during the period March to May 2003. Though there were repeated discussions within KSSDA between May 2003 and

A State autonomous body under the Agriculture Department.

November 2008, they could not make any progress in the construction of godowns. The Government stated (July 2011) that the construction had not materialised due to procedural ineptitude and difficulty in finding suitable sites in the five districts. In November 2008, KSSDA decided to construct a Central Seed Godown-cum-Processing Centre at Alappuzha through the Kerala State Nirmithi Kendra^{*} (KESNIK) instead of executing the work plan envisaged for construction of five seed godowns and two seed processing units. For this purpose, ₹ 89.16 lakh was given to KESNIK in five instalments during the period July 2009-March 2011. The construction of the godown was completed.

Non-construction of the godowns resulted in continued hiring of the godowns of Kerala State Warehousing Corporation[†] on rental basis since 2002-03 for storing seeds in these five districts[‡] and the expenditure incurred towards rent during April 2004 to March 2011 was ₹ 1.19 crore.

Thus, release of funds to KSSDA without ensuring availability of suitable sites for construction of godowns resulted in blocking of funds with KSSDA during the period March 2003 to June 2009. Besides, there was expenditure of $\gtrless 1.19$ crore towards rent for hiring of godowns.

[Audit Paragraph 3.4.1 contained in the Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the year ended 31 March 2011 (Civil).]

Notes furnished by Government on the above Audit Paragraph is included as Appendix II.

38. To a query of the Committee the Witness, Secretary, Agriculture Department submitted that, though directions had been given to construct seed storage godown of Kerala State Seed Development Authority in 5 districts, the State Agricultural Engineers were incapable to implement the project as envisaged. Then it was decided to construct a big godown with 2000 MT capacity instead of 5 small godowns and land for this purpose was identified in Alappuzha District. The construction was entrusted to Nirmithi Kendra and the godown was commissioned in 2011. He apprised that though some delay occurred in identifying the land and entrusting the work rather than carrying-out the same with the Engineering Groups in the department, the Seed storage godown in Alappuzha is functioning properly. The Committee accepted the explanation put forth by the department.

* A State autonomous institution engaged in construction works using cost-effective technology.

[†] Kerala State Warehousing Corporation is a Statutory Corporation having 50 per cent share capital by Central Warehousing Corporation and 50 per cent share capital by Government of India.

‡ Alappuzha, Ernakulam, Kottayam, Palakkad and Thrissur.

Conclusion/Recommendation

No Comments.

AUDIT PARAGRAPH

Improper management of funds deducted towards General Provident Fund from employees of Kerala Agricultural University and consequent interest burden

Failure to manage funds deducted from salaries of employees towards General Provident Fund resulted in shortage of funds in Provident Fund account which led to extra burden of ₹ 15.93 crore to Kerala Agricultural University towards interest.

As per the Kerala Agricultural University (KAU) Act, 1971, KAU has constituted a Provident Fund (PF) for the benefit of its employees and the Government subsequently notified (June 1972) that the General Provident Fund (Kerala) Rules would be applicable to the employees of KAU. The Provident Fund transactions were being carried-out through a Treasury Public (TP) account^{*} maintained at the District Treasury, Thrissur and a Savings Bank account[†] opened in State Bank of Travancore, Thrissur. The University invested the PF balances in fixed deposits and ₹ 17.81 crore was available as of March 2008 in the District Treasury, Thrissur and Subtreasury, Thrissur. Interests realised on these fixed deposits were being credited to the TP account maintained at the District Treasury, Thrissur and in the Savings Bank account in the State Bank of Travancore, Thrissur and in the Savings Bank account in the State Bank of Travancore, Thrissur and in the Savings Bank account in the State Bank of Travancore, Thrissur. Payments, such as temporary advances, part final withdrawals and final withdrawals, out of the PF account of the employees were effected from the above two accounts by the University.

From 2001-02 onwards, the deductions made towards PF from the salary of the employees were not being credited in full to either the TP account or to the bank account. Consequently, as against the balance of \gtrless 80.75 crore (including interest credited) that should have been available in the PF account as per the University records, the actual balance (\gtrless 18.95 crore) as at the end of March 2008, in the savings bank account, treasury public account and fixed deposit account taken together was short by \gtrless 61.85 crore. During 2001-02 to 2007-08, the actual interest accrued on the deposits/refunds made by the employees was \gtrless 34.70 crore whereas the interest received by the KAU from the investments made out of PF collections was \gtrless 18.77 crore. This resulted in an avoidable burden of interest by \gtrless 15.93 crore to KAU from their own resources.

^{*} Account number 723

[†] Account number 57006546359

Thus, failure of the KAU to manage its funds deducted from the salary of its employees towards PF resulted in shortage of funds in the PF account which, in turn, led to extra burden of ₹ 15.93 crore on KAU towards payment of interest to PF subscribers. The State Government stated (September 2010) that the KAU could not deposit the full amount deducted from the employees towards PF from 2001-02 onwards to either the Treasury Public account or to the bank account due to inadequate allocation of Non-Plan grant by Government. The reply cannot be accepted as it was the obligation of the Government to provide sufficient funds for all the activities envisaged in the KAU Act.

[Audit Paragraph 2.5.3 contained in the Report of the Comptroller and Auditor General of India for the year ended 31 March 2010 (Civil).]

Notes furnished by Government on the above Audit Paragraph is included as Appendix II.

39. The Secretary, Agriculture Department submitted that Kerala Agricultural University diverted the Provident Fund contribution of employees to meet the expenditures like payment of salary etc., defying the Government direction in this regard.

40. The Committee criticized the practice of making payment of salary using the PF contribution and decided to recommend to take action against the responsible officers. The Secretary, Agriculture Department submitted that the Agricultural University faced dearth of fund for meeting the day-to-day expenditure. He informed that the Commission appointed for studying the financial condition of Universities had recommended to aid the University with a grant of \gtrless 100 crore.

41. Since the grant allotted was not sufficient to meet with the requirement of the expenditure, the PF deduction of employees had to be diverted and the deficit accrued over years turned up to \gtrless 100 crore in the year 2008-09.

42. The Committee decided to recommend that the Government should make one-time settlement to resolve that issue. It suggested that an additional amount should be provided to the Agricultural University to cover the deficit and necessary amendments should be brought to the statutes to ensure that PF contribution deducted from the salary of employees should not be utilized for administrative purposes in future.

Conclusion/Recommendation

43. The Committee accuses the Agriculture Department for not monitoring the improper management of funds by University authorities especially amount deducted towards General Provident Fund from the salary of the employees of Kerala Agricultural University which resulted in an extra burden of ₹ 15.93 crore towards the payment of interest. It directs that the practice of diverting the amount deducted towards the PF contribution for meeting administrative expenditure should be curtailed and statutes of all universities should be amended accordingly.

44. It also recommends that Agriculture Department should check the feasibility for extending an aid to the Agricultural University as one-time settlement to resolve the issue.

DR. T. M. THOMAS ISAAC, Chairman, Committee on Public Accounts.

Thiruvananthapuram, 16th December, 2014.

APPENDIX I

SUMMARY OF MAIN CONCLUSION/RECOMMENDATION

Sl. No.	Para No.	Department concerned	Conclusion/Recommendation
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
1 8	Fisheries and Ports	The Committee observes that the former contractor abandoned the work in the middle and the balance work had to be re-arranged at higher rates resulting in an additional expenditure of ₹ 50.97 lakh. It remarks that had the provision for risk and cost was included in the contract of work, the additional expenditure could have been realised from the contractor. It views it as a serious lapse on the part of the department and directs that the Fisheries and Ports Department should be vigilant in avoiding such lapses in future.	
2	9	Public Works	The Committee analyses that the amount collected as guarantee for the works is meagre when compared to the cost of works and hence it recommends that the Public Works Department should make necessary amendments in the PWD Manual to enhance the amount of guarantee enough to cover the risk and cost.
3	16	Fisheries and Ports	The Committee observes that, the hard and fast criteria for availing diesel subsidy is not in favour of the prevailing conditions of the fisher folk. To ensure the fruitful utilisation of central assistance the Committee directs the Fisheries and Ports Department to take necessary steps to take up the matter with Government of India so that necessary changes could be brought to the guidelines in accordance with the prevailing condition of each state.

(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
4	17	Fisheries and Ports	The Committee recommends that the Fisheries and Ports Department should make necessary arrangements to purchase sufficient quantity of Kerosene from IOC and to distribute the same to fishermen at State Government subsidy rates.
5	21	"	The Committee views that the Matsyafed had neither conducted a feasibility study nor had a proper planning and monitoring before submitting the proposal for the project to the Government of India. The Committee laments the negligence on the part of the department in implementing the centrally sponsored projects without taking into account of the prevailing condition of the state and warns that necessary steps should be taken to avoid such lapses in future.
6	25	Forest and Wildlife	The Committee finds that Pythalmala Ecotourism Project was not implemented as envisaged as the road leading to the worksite could not be constructed. The project had been wound up due to the lack of feasibility study and proper planning. This resulted in blocking up of ₹ 8.81 crore. It recommends that before implementing a Centrally Sponsored Scheme, feasibility study should be conducted and directs the Forest and Wildlife Department to avoid such lapses in future.
7	28	"	The Committee lashes on the inertia and lack of conspicuous vision on the part of the department in implementing the projects and non-utilisation of \gtrless 3 crore provided for environmental protection.

(1) (2)

(3)

(4)

The Committee was at a loss to note that even the Advisory Committee to verify whether a land is ecologically fragile had not reconstituted as per the rules. So the Committee recommends to initiate steps on war footing to reconstitute the Advisory Committee and urges to furnish a report on the steps taken in this regard.

Information Technology The Committee admonishes the officials of INFOPARK for their languid attitude in complying the provision of Store Purchase Manual resulted in short collection of cost of tender forms to the tune of ₹ 52 lakh and observes that, the responsibility for the loss has not been fixed. The Committee remarks that ignorance is not an excuse for erring. It directs the Information Technology Department to impart training to the concerned officials regarding the changes in the rules and acts periodically to avoid such lapses in future.

> The Committee strongly recommends that the contractors who fail to execute the work in time and submit fake bank guarantees should be blacklisted. It also urges the IT Department to furnish the details of the present status of the case against M/s Farooq Agencies.

> The Committee expresses its displeasure over the lackadaisical approach of the IT Department which incurred an infructuous expenditure of \gtrless 2.61 crore by acquiring land for a particular project and then abandon the same in the middle. It evaluates that implementing a project without proper study is the reason for the

8

30

10 37

(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
			failure and directs the IT Department that before implementing a project feasibility study should be conducted.
11	43	Agriculture	The Committee accuses the Agriculture Department for not monitoring the improper management of funds by University authorities especially amount deducted towards General Provident Fund from the salary of the employees of Kerala Agricultural University which resulted in an extra burden of ₹ 15.93 crore towards the payment of interest. It directs that the practice of diverting the amount deducted towards the PF contribution for meeting administrative expenditure should be curtailed and statutes of all universities should be amended accordingly.
12	44	"	It also recommends that Agriculture Department should check the feasibility for extending an aid to the Agricultural University as one-time settlement to resolve the issue.

APPENDIX II

NOTES FURNISHED BY GOVERNMENT

Covernment of Kernla

•

ş

F AMOUNT PAID AF Fisherics and Pars (B) Department KEN REPORT ON PARA 2.2.1 REGARDING NON RECOVERY OF ENHANCED RATE TO A CONTRACTOR ACTION TO

	Pennant' was 3ª respondent 18 th December 18 th December was very slow, was very slow, wat strent to the ested for inte Government Government Covernment o 31 th October plete the work the work after the work after the work after the work after the work after the work after the work after
Action taken by Government	2:2.1 Non-completion of work as envisaged in The work "Construction of Breakwaters at Pornani" was agreement resulted in payment of Rs, awarded to the petitioners in April 2002 by the 3 ^d respondent 50.97 lakin at enhanced ranse to a facting the schedule of rane of complete the work of Rs barbour at Ponnani. The contractor that not complete the work of Rs during this period, the work was terminated but later it was revolved by the 2 ^{de} respondent following the request of the contractor. Meanwhile the contractor request for intervision and further extension of time. Government environment is period, the work was terminated but later it was revolved by the 2 ^{de} respondent following the request of the contractor. Meanwhile the contractor request of the contractor is the originate the work within 9 months. But the contractor within 9 months. But the contractor could not complete the work within 9 months. But the contractor could not complete the work within 9 months. But the contractor could not complete the work within 9 months. But the contractor could not complete the work within 9 months. But the contractor could not complete the work within 9 months. But the contractor could not complete the work within 9 months. But the contractor could not complete the work within 9 months. But the contractor could not complete the work within 9 months. But the contractor could not complete the work with the factor of the contractor of the contractor of the work within 9 months. But the contractor could not complete the work within 9 months. But the contractor could not complete the work with 19.04.06 months at period of the contractor of the contractor of the contractor of the work within 9 months. But the contractor could not contracte the work with 19.04.07 M to 31.10.07 M to 30.10.07 M to 30.10.07 M to 30.10.
Action taken	Construction of be petitioner in the contractor di the contractor di the contractor di the contractor di the contractor d further extra d further extra d further extra artic of Rs. 3 31,10.07 and a f the work was te full tisk and cos
	The work 'Co faring the sche faring the sche this entered in this entered in the schedule of the during this per revision and sunctioned rate of rates with months. But within this per Government 2007 with a far 31.10.07 But this Hence the 29.04.06 at ful
Committee	envisaged in interest to Rs of a listing
Recommendations of the Committee	n of work as southed in particular construction with the southed of the southed o
Recommend	Non-completion of an agreement trans 50.37 laikh at contractor for co harbour at Ponnani
SL Paras No. No.	
SL No.	

to rearrangement of the work is Rs. 4.34,12,105/ This amount has to be benitted by the contractor. As he did not remit the amount revenue recovery action was initiated against the contractor. This is as per the existing tender conditions and rules.	As the contractor did not execute the work within the extended period, the work was terminated on 29.04.2008 and re-arranged. The errira liability due to the re-arrangement was worked out to Rs. 4,34,12,105/ The contractor was asked to remit this amount to Government within 15 days of receipt of	was issued on 28.05.2009 and the contractor received the was issued on 28.05.2009 and the contractor received the same on 08.06.2009. But he did not returt and settle the dua- Hence the proposal for revenue recovery action was subulted to the District Collector, Malappuran on 30.06.2009. The	Collector, Malappuran returned the proposal maturation of submit the same to the District Collector, Kollam as the contractor against whom recovery has to be initiated belongs to Kollam district. Accordingly the proposal was submitted to the District Collector, Kollam for revenue recovery action against the contractor.	Then the contractor filed a writ petition WP(C) No. 31363/2009 before the Houble High Court Challenging the issuance of demand notice issued by the Executive Bagineer Harbour Engineering Division. Malappuram for remaining an amount of Ra. 4,24,12,105/- with interest consequent to termination of the work contract assuries for the petitioner for re-arrangement at his risk and one. The Hourde Court passed meetim order on 03.06.2010 in the above case, directed

to take series to the a suit for damages against the peritioner before the appropriate Cfoll court. The Contemporary vide Lenter No., 19015/B32010/Law dama 11, 10,2010 diseased to	The appeal against the later's order dated (63.06.2019. Accordingly a leview petition was filed for arriving the arder dated (63.06.2010 which was pending on the files upon the name 2013, and thereafter a writt anotest as WA. No.	723/2012 was filed by the Start before Division bench of the Horrble High Court of Kerala challenging the interim order daned 03.06.2010 of the Single judge.	The above writ appear No. 723/2012 thed by the State was disposed by judgement dated 16.10.2012 by the Davision bench of the Honble High Court directing that as it is now 2012 the number could insist moon deciding the writ betitibe on	metts. Advocate General has been addressed for taking further action based on judgement. The writ petition 'WP(C) No: 31363/2009 is still pending	with Romble High Court with stay order on implementation of Ext. P7 (Norice No. D1/1643/2000/EE dised. 28.05.2009) Revenue recovery proceedings of the Executive Engineer. Hence action in the revenue recovery proceedings against the	contractor by Tahstidar (RR) Kollam could not be proceeded further. The Revenue Recovery action can be continued only after the disposal of the writ petition.

Recomment of India of Toda A. We commend to the instal of the forwards the Central so the Central so the Central so the Central so the Central Sector Development of the Central Development of the Central Development of the Central Sector Development of the Central Sector Development of the Central Sector Development of the Central Central Sector Development of the Central Central Central Construction the construction of the Central Construction of the Central Construction of the Central Construction of Central Construction of Constructi	REPORT OF CRAG TOR THE VEAR EVEND 31 4339 (CIVIL) enditions of the Committee Action taken by Government	Government of India (GOI) released Rs. The proposal for sanctioning Fishermen Development 4.78 crore in three instalments during 2005. Rabate on HSD oil for 4021 mechanized fishing boars 06 towards the Central share of grant-in-aid was submitted to Government of India during 2005. As for Flahermen Development Rebate on High per the guidelines issued by Government of India for the Speed Diesel (HSD) oil' which was one of implementation of diesel subsity scheme, fishing boars the components of the Centrally sponsored below 20 m OAL, registered under the State scheme on Development of Marine Government, using fuel from approved thesel orders and Pibberles. Infrastructure and point Harvest added to the fishing faet before the east of 9° Plan	Operations', implemented during the Tenth period would be granted rebute on HSD oil for Ro. 1.50 Flam (2002-2007). The rebute was Rs. 1.50 per litre. The selection of beneficiaries has been done on per litre of diesel consumed by mechanized the basis of the above criteria. The rebute was abaved by fighing vessels below 20 metre length and Central and State Government in the ratio 80-20. An was to be shared by Central and State amount of Ra 477.52 lakhs was allotted by the Central	According to the gatichines of the scheme, daring 2005-06, period, about 70% fishing vessels were any mechanized thilling vessels abled to the In 2005-06 period, about 70% fishing vessels were then of vessels before the end of the Ninth not registrated, licensed mader the Department of Plan (1999-2002) and registered under the Phyleries withch made the implementation process concerned Government agendes were difficult even though a large number of boars were
	BERORY OF CEAG FOR 1 Recommendations of the Committee	Government of India (4.78 crore in three instalt 06 towards the Central af for 'Ptabermen Developm Speed Diesel (HSD) oth the components of the C scheme on 'Developn Ptabertes, Infrastructure	Operations', huplemented Plan (2002-2007). The n per litre of densel consum fighing vessels below 20 was to be shared by	According to the gatidelit any mechanized fishing v fleet of vessels before the Plan (1997-2002) and re concerned Government

I		
	<u>،</u>	During 2005-06 to 2007-08, only vessels was stopped in order to streamline the number of
		[Rs.1.35 crore was utilised by the Fisheries boars in the sector to control the fishing activity.
		Benartment trivends the reheate. The Director As per the Government Order dated 16.03.07, the
		of Plahertes informed (December 2007) the Government of Kerala insisted that all the fishing
		Government that the stipulation in the vessels operating in the territorial water of Kerala coast
	is S	Covernment of India guidelines that vessels should obtain registration/license. Based on the above
, d		were to be registered before the end of the instruction, majority of the fishing vessels have obtained
	•	Ninth Plan (1997-2002) for getting the rebate registration/license from the Department of Fisheries
		under the scheme was the reason for not even though they are constructed in 9th plan period. The
		achieving the target:
· .		in audit that the State
		Government had stopped registration of In order to include the vessels added to the fishing
		vissels from 31" December 1994 onwards to fitert after the 9" plan period and also to include inboard
		streamline the number of boats to regulate engine crafts in the scheme. Government of india has
٦.		fishing activities and restarted the been requested to revise the guidelines vide
		ion only in Mi
		tilv extended to
		the Eleventh Plan Period (2007-12) and financial vear 2007-08 around Rs. 134.82 lakh has been
		allocation of Rs. 100 croite was made, but no expended for the implementation of the scheme. By the
		funds were released by Government of India end of 2008-09 Department of Pishertes disbursed
•.		during 2007-09. Rs.221.33 lakits and Utilization Certificate for this
		ent stated (July 2009) that a
	•	revision of the guidelines of the scheme had As per the letter No. 3301-3/2007(FY(H) dated
		•••
		Government of India to include modified The subsidy limited to Rs. 3.00/line of HSD Oli with a
		traditional crafts and new boats added to the celling of 500 litte per month during active fishing
		filtert of vessels up to the Eleventh Plan under months and also limited to bost owners of BPL category.
	•••	the eligibility criteria. Thus, failure to The Director of Pisheries requested the Government of
	•	apprise the Government of India in time India for revision of the guidelines of the Scheme and to

.

bout the necessary of modifying the include modified traditional crafts and new boars added digibility criteria for getting the rebate to the fleet of vessels up to the eleventh plan under the esubed in non-utilization of Central funds of elisibility criteria. The Denamment also demanded to	Rs. 3.43 crore for the last four years and extend, the benefits of the scheme to all bonafide consequent dential of benefits to the fishermen intespective of APL or BPL classification and fishermen.	beriod and also demanded to remove the celling of thes per vessels for active flathing months. We have No. 45:24(R) (NOVR PD) Asted 30 (M 09	state Government requested Government of India to evise the guidelines	FY(T-1) dated 10,08.09 has informed that to amend the scheme suitably they had collected some data from all the the scheme suitably they had collected some data from all the scheme scheme some data from all schemes some some some some some some some	overnment of India so far and hence the untilized nount was remitted in treasury by District Officers.
the include modif ate to the fleet of of elisibility crit	and extend, the 1 the fishermen the to extend hence	plan period at 500 litres per	State Government revise the guidelines.	FY(T-1) dance scheme suitab	Government of India amount was remitted i
f modifying getting the reb of Central funds	re for the last four years a decitate of benefits to the test of the second sec				
e necessity of criteria for (non-utilization	crore for the la t derital of		1		
bout the ligibility sulted in	Rs. 3.43 c consequent fishermen.				

Audit of Matsview Audit of Matsview Transactions Conceptual without a preveiling m the bi m the bi Rs.2.53 Matsvarb	Blocking of funds with Diversification Matryfed Addition and Addition and A Conteptualization of Projects C&AG Report, without assessing the sination previiting in the State resulted 1. <u>Deen set</u> in the blocking of funds of project v	of fands with Diversification of artisanal fisheries for deep sea fishing' and 'Value Addition and Marketing of Fish' are the two projects mentioned in the Addition and Marketing of Fish' are the two projects mentioned in the Sization of Projects C&AG Report. Size the two projects mentioned in the Sessing the situation I. Deep sea fishing. As of now the unspent balance under the in the State resulted I. Deep sea fishing. As of now the unspent balance under the
2.3.1 Blocking Audit of Mansyrid Transactions Conceptur without a prevailing mevaling Rs.2.53 Mansyario	the of funds with the with with the with the with the with the with the situation of the situation of the situation blocking of funds of	 'Diversification of artisanal fisheries for deep sea fishing' and 'Value Addition and Marketing of Fish' are the two projects mentioned in the C&AG Report. I. <u>Deep sea fishing</u>. As of now the unspent balance under the project with Matsyafed is Rs.129.15 lakhs out of the amount
Audit of Materrel Transactions Conceptual without a prevaiing in the bl in the bl Materrel	al ualization of Projects (assessing the situation is the State resulted blocking of funds of	Addition and Marketing of Fish' are the two projects mentioned in the C&AG Report. 1. Deep is fishing. As of now the unspent balance under the project with Matayared is Rs. 129-15 lakts out of the amount
Transactions Conceptu without a prevailing in the bi Rs.2.53 Matayaffo	ualization of Projects (assessing the situation g in the State resulted blocking of funds of	C&AG Report. 1. Deep sea fishing:- As of now the unspent balance under the project with Matsyafed is Rs. 129.15 lakhs out of the amount
without a without a mithout a mithout a mithout a mithout a mithout a without a mithout a mithou	assessing the situation g in the State resulted blocking of funds of	1. Deep is fishing: As of now the unspent balance under the project with Matsyafed is Rs. 129-15 lakhs out of the amount
prevailing in the bi Rs.2.53 Matayatho	ig in the State resulted blocking of funds of	1. Deep ies fishing: As of now the unspent balance under the project with Matsyafed is Rs. 129.15 lakhs out of the amount
in the bi Rs.2.53 Mataya f od	blocking of funds of	project with Matsyafed is Rs.129.15 lakths out of the amount
Ra.2.53 Matayaféd		
Matsyafed	Rs.2.53 crores released to	Rs.400 lakts. In the meeting held on 05/01/2012, the
	Matsyared for implementation	Administrator of Matsyafed has decided as per resolution
of two projects.	ojectš.	No:88/2012 to explore the possibility of spending the balance
		and the Federation has given direction to the Project Division
		of the Organisation in this regard. Instruction has been issued
•		to the Managing Director, Matsyafed to refund the unutilized

Senction w Marketing	traditional alth vide G.O	ect comprises iry storage at	shermen have	l by private		Subsidy	GOK	99.96	3.29	56 66	
Administrative e Addition and	arvest losses 1 ay of Ra.99.95 l	2007. The proj	s so that the fu	being exploited	Ľ	Oudlay		96.66	3.29	36. 96	
 Yalue addition and marketing: Administrative Sanction was accorded for the project viz. Value Addition and Marketing of 	Freah Fish, to reduce post harvest losses to traditional fishermen - Phase II with an outlay of Rs.99.95 lath vide G.O.	(Rt) No:7007/F&PD dated 09/02/2007. The project comprises introduction of Flake Ice Machines and temporary storage at	the level of Printity Co-operatives so that the fishermen have	ready access to ice without being exploited by private suppliers.	The approved project cost is given below:	Project Component		Facility to Primary Coops*	Training and Project Manangement	Total	Facility to Primary Coopratives
2.1		•			The app	SI. No		-	8		*Facilit

 Cost (Rs) in Lakh)	63.00	14.85	11.61	7.20	96.66	entation of thurdle in	r for Flake	ved in this	firms for	intion with	tries Pune,
Rate (Rs)	7,00,000	3,300	4,300	400		for implem as the maior	manufacture	ms are invol	m approved	After negot	Pateel Indus
Nos	6	450	270	1800		mary steps fachine w	o supplier/	a few fin	enders fro	xted unit.	ren to M/s
Particulars	Flake Ice Unit-3 TPD	Insulated Boxes 100 I	Insulated Boxes 150 I	Plastic Crates 50 I	Totat	Manayated has completed the primary steps for implementation of project. Supply of Flake Ice Machine was the major hurdle in	implementation. In Kerala there is no supplicr/manufacturer for Flake	lce Machine and all over India only a few firms are involved in this	business. Matsyafed had invited tenders from approved firms for	supplying Flake Ice Unit for the selected unit. After negotiation with	the Companies, supply order was given to M/s Pateel Industries Pane,
St. No	1	7	m	4		Matsyated the project.	implemen	Ice Machi	business.	supplying	the Compa
						8					
		•	•								-

but the firm did not turn up to install the units and hence the supply order was cancelled and re-tendened on 18/12/2009. Only one tender from M/s Push Engineering, Pure was received and after negotiation,	the agreement with M/s Push Bugincering Company, Pune for supplying Flake Ice was executed on 14/04/2010. The cost of Flake	Ice Unit of 3 T capacity in the apartwed project is Rs.7 lakhs. But the actual amount required since rose to Rs 12.70 lakhs.	Matsyafed could not establish any unit as the societies have no source of find for meeting the additional expenditure in this regard.	Hence the implementation of the project was badly delayed.	In the circumstances, in order to implement the project within the time limit, the Board of Diractors of Matsvafed vide resolution No.	1064 dated 07/08/2010 have decided to reduce the number of units from 9 to 7 and to revise the project cost as below:	

Amount in Lable	Subsidy				96.66	3.29	36.66	-/000'56'6	being the	140. dated	1
Amou	Outlay			•	96.66	3.29	36.95	nt of Rs.9	(yino busy)	an No: 1	· • .
	Cost		88.90	7.76	96.66	3.29	36.9 6	spent amou	ty five thou	vide Chal	
·		4	2	0		ta		ŝ	line	20	-
PST Cost	Particulars	Facility to Primary C	Flake Ice Unit 3 TPD 7 Nos. (2) Rs. 12.70	Contingency @ Rs.1. (7 Units)	Total	Training and Project Management	Total	Matayafed has refunded the unspert amount of Ra.99,95,000/-	Rupees Ninety nine lakhs and hinely five thousand only) being the	amount senctioned for the project vide Chalan No: 1140 dated	11/04/2012 (Copy enclosed).
Project	Na Na	I	i	5		П		Matsy	(Rupees	amount	11/04/20
								-			
						•			•	-	
									•		

FC See Rules 102(c) and Chelan for Pay	ment of Money in asury/Sub Treasu	ito the	Original
VALUE ADDITION AND HARVEST LOSSES TO Computer Seq. No		FRESH FISH TO REL ISHERMEN- PLASE II- Date 10-A	
Head Of Account 2405 00 Mai 5mi DDÖ Code : (Dept) SDO code :	105 98 1 Min Sub (DDO)	Det <u>Obi</u>	S pbi
By whom paid and name (or designation) and address of the person whose behalf money is paid	Purpose of remittance and authority, if any	Amount Rs. Ps	Order to the Bank
TERALA STATE CO-OPERATIVE MEDERATION FOR FISHERIES DEVELOPMENT LTD.(MATEYAFED)	Matsyafed- Surrender of Project Funds to Government	99,95,000	CORRECT Receive and grant receipt
Signature & Designation of the Departmental-Officer Countersigning the reinitiance	Totai	•	Treasury Officer
Signature & Designation of the Departmental Total in words	- v nine lekke ninet	Ining the remittance	
Dite 10/4/2012	y omouring firm	COMPANY STATES	flixed
If rentitiance is in off If ioan repayment of	icial capitolity for	(DDO) will Continent	nding oode ir ee column.

C Committee on Public Accounts (2008-2011) Remedial measures taken on Audit Pamaranh 4.4.4. (b) contained in the Report of Countroller & Auditor General for the year ended 31.3.2008. Action Taken Report

our for not scale up to the activities an environed is noted ils Reserch Programme on Local March, 2005 approved the proposal to set up the "Research Unit on Lock net's contribution of Re.1.70 acors for the and in March, 2005, the Contra and both er 2004-05 was released at the and of the financial year i.e., i tellment of Ra2.00 come per fineral is to be utilized for the estivities of if itted to provide a total Com e uniteriale KRPILLD could not be used for (belien als. of Ay non release of finds as original a signality The amount of Re.1.7 areas was considered as Cospas Fi ity of providing Grants-in-aid in the ra ad of one time yearly corpus of Ra.2 unone f next of Rs.2 cross due for solder ted income tight. 12-bit mist year 2004-05. The income of is due to certain comparingly. Govern grafiacome from the investm concerted in 2005-06. much ver 2004-05. The State Government vide G.O.(MS)Ne.29/05/Ph since the increase the 2005-06. A good a h. **naiteoilde**a Remedial Action taken لتحذكد فحتاد nutainable besis without any enternal mpport. 4991 From the fifth year, a lo Ka evel Development is given below: The time The search for most surversi from the fine bould not carry and any activities 4 in April 2005. Wil best fitneds of Ra. 80, jaither of 1 ianch, 2005. Since the flands v an ware fin The second inth ie poendbû during 2005-06 2005-06 www.mot.released in ti ment of Compare hand of Raad orono on your story CLULL an pano The Govern 2005-06, but comid and. Y n of activity ctivities of the Re of Re.20-25 hithe in to tried to explore (227 and their The h ALCOVERN v leise inder an ÿ tert the project as environant in the 6 (R.i. 8 arore) the first and second instalments of ILL COS MA INT It. The project was to ut through Local Soft Ra.1.70 crore in March 2005 and ere of second installment by log 2005-06 had BCh year the pregramme was to March 2005) for setting up of a int four years from 2004-05 at and first the rumotion of russers, capacit p of recerch and from ourses. From th nit on 'Local Self Governme to support local level La.2 crore each year and fund sized dadaiate Ra.2 crore in March 2007 tore jactive of out any stremal menout hand Talaanad Gist of Para Government accorded Ra.3.50 crore) mobili utto for Develope 3 THE COVER Station and Read be finamood by gr Government the ball The on a solution CDS), while ar find Governmi (9)+ +++ Pura No Planning & Department Rommio Departm Abir

promotion of research has not been release of the second instalment of crore to be incurred on faculty and action research project' for which objective of setting up the until for primet the expenditure of Rs.2.51 2007-08, the expenditure incurred Level Development and hence CDS could not shurt the project as cambers and commence research The reply is not acceptable as the hilfilled even after three years of programme could not progress as inactioning of the unit. CDS had priority sectors in ten pendaryate with it Rs. 2.50 crore in the corpus 2006) that the major activity wa carrienged. It was only after the ad other related activities. As projects for the four years up to and been identified and started implementation from 2006-07. Government stated (September 2a.0.80 crore being the unspen belonce of the costwhile Karala Reserve Programme on Local was only Ra.7 lakh Dospito all efforts implementation of the find up to 2005-06, including Ra.2 crore that CDS took the miniative to recruit faculty clease of finds to CDS

erviseged has caused uncertainly in planning a full scale research programme for the Unit. However, the programme was lumphed in a researchie scale is for punchrysts in Kaargod Dishtict in June, 2006.

The Government released the second installment of Ra.2 come in March, 2007. Had the second installment beam released in the first month of the year, a concrete research plan could have been in place in the beginning of 2006-07. With the addition of Ra.2 erore to the Corpus, the Unit started carning Ra.35 laths from the financial year 2007-08 only. To avoid depitcion of Corpus due to inflatina, 15% of the income we carnated fir releventment in the corpus. Thus, the semaking income of Ra.30 laths was available from the beginning of the financial year 2008-09.

The research projects take at least two to three years to complete and the availability of funds is an important factor in their timely completion. Since the State Government only partially falfilled its commitment, the accumulation of the Corpus has been much lower than what was originally environged. The Compas has been much lower than what was originally environged. The Compas has been much lower than thread based programme of work for the Research Unit. In order to sustain the accumulation in the Coupus, part of the expenditure for running the Unit (especially for frontly coopies, part of the expenditure for running the ... Based on the availability of income from Corpus a detailed is

 Based on the availability of means from Conject a genuted work plan for 2007-08 was figatized and implemented. The programme of activities were further scaled up during 2008-09.

The Government did not release the third installment in 2007-08. The unspent of income earned out of the income from investment of Conpus from the year 2005-06 has been reinvested and the Corpus has grown from Ru.3.70 crore to Ru.4.35 crore as on 31.3.2009

It may be noted that it is due to the uncertainties in fulfilling the commitments by the State Government, the Unit has not been able to actively papers its objectives during the first three years, i.e. 2004-05 to 2006-07. However, with the finade available a set of research and training activities were finalized in 2007-08 which enhunced into a number of activities.

Since the incoption of the Research Unit, every year, the Annual Report consisting of the progress made, work plan and budget were presented to the Governing Body and the Committee of Direction of the

Beconceries Programme Continuent Contin	Comme Mr uses comments and approval. The Sourcesty, reasoned on Boonomic Affain Department, Government of Karala represents the Government in these Bodies. The Annual Report are also presented to the	Programme Advinory Council of the Research Unit in which the Vice Chairman or his nominee of the State Planning Board and the Principal	Government. Then, there is a formul arrangement to get the feed back on	the performance and activities of the Unit most the Same Governmont. It is three bodies that has been overpecing the activities and performance of the	Unit have expressed asticization of its functioning and research output produced.	The activities of the Unjit for the years 2003-06 to 2007-08 were wed by an external Review Committee consisting of	sonichiundaram, former Socretary, Governme	ц <u>е</u>	Government of India. The Committee expressed astistaction in the progress of works.	The Unit's has becught out the following major publications out of the Unit's Research by 2008-09:	 E-Governance in Local Governments of Karala Pomehibies and Lindta of Teades' milities 	3. A study of the National Rural Europornent Guarantee	4. How to make the plans of Panchayas affective (a book in	Mainyalam) The Publication in SLNo:4 have been sent to all Panchayata in the State as	part of the dimensional activities of the Unit. The CDS is receiving	reports flat, these publications are being used widely for the benefit of elected representatives of Panchsysts and training of officials of	Preciaryata.
			ð				ă				2 2 2			4			-
						1		•									

Remedial Measures Taken in respect of Audit paprgraph 4.4.4 (c) contained in the Report of the C&AG for the year ended 31.3,2008

1.	Department	Forest and Wildlife Department
	Subject/Title of the review para	Blocking up of funds with Government
		agencies - Forest & Wildlife Department
	Para No.	Para No. 4.4.4 (c)
	Report No. & Year	31.3.2008 (Civil)
2.	Date of receipt of the Draft	7.7.2009
	para/review by the Department	
L	Date of reply	
3.	Gist of para review	Blocking up of funds with Government
		agencies - Non completion of Pythamala Eco
		Tourism Project.
4.	Does the Department agree with the	No
	facts and figures included in the	
	paragraph	
5	If not please indicate areas of	The Pythalmala Eco Tourism Project in
	disagreement and also attach copies	Thaliparamba Range was given administrative
	of relevant documents in support	sanction as per G.O (Rt) No. 1562/05/GAD
		dated 28.2.2005. The project was sanctioned
		under the Integrated Development of Northern
		Regional Circuit in Keraia with an estimated
		cost of Rs.60,00,000/- (Rupees Sixty Lekhs
		only).
		Director, Eco Tourism, released
		Rs.40,00,000/- to the Chief Executive Officer,
		Thenmala Eco-Tourism Promotion Society and
ļ		the amount was credited to the bank account
]		of the Chief Executive Officer of Thenmala
		Eco-Tourism Promotion Society and sanction
		was accorded for the release of Rs. 15,00,000
		(Rupees Fifteen Lakhs only) to the Forest
		Development Agency, Kannur for the above
		work.
		Out of 10 items of work in the above
· ·		projects, the only work carried out was the
		construction of trek path for a length of 7.65
		KM and the project has been wound up. The
1		main reason for winding up the project is the
1		non-completion of approach road to the project
	· · ·	area, which was the responsibility of the Public
		Works Department. Without the proposed
F	1	road, materials cannot be brought to the site

The labour charge prevailing in this area is also higher than the Public Works Department rate. Moreover, the items of works were not in conformity with the Eco-Tourism guidelines. All these reasons led to the non completion of the project within the stipulated time.

The Director, Eco-Tourism informed that Government had totally declined the request for extension of time for the completion of the project and directed to surrender the unspent balance of money sanctioned for Pythalmala Project. Since, the expenditure incurred for the construction of trek path for a distance of 7.65 KM is Rs.3,96,819/- (Ruppes Three lakhs) Ninety Six Thousand Eighty hundred and Ninteen only), the unspent balance to be surrendered was Rs.11.02.181/- (Rupees Eleven lakhs Two Thousand One hundred and eighty one only). The unspent balance of Rs.11,02,181/- was surrendered to the Director, Eco Tourism by the Divisional Forest Officer, Kannur as per crossed cheque No. 145351 dated 13.5,2009.

There is no fault on the part of Forest Department for the non completion of Pythalmala Eco Tourism Project. In view of the above facts para may be dropped.

		Remedial measures Taken
.4.2 No	3.4.2 Non utilisation of funds	The proposals were received from three districts viz, Kannur, Kollam, Thrissur for
ă	ue to lack of appropriate follow-up action by the	Due to lack of appropriate follow-up action by the acquiring mangroves for a total area of 86.0102 Ha. The proposals received are under
Fo	orest and Wild Life Department Rs. Three Crore	Forest and Wild Life Department Rs. Three Crore scrutiny of the Advisory Committee under Boologically Fragile Lands Act and Chief
12	teleased for protecting an Ecologically Fragile	Conservator of Forests, Ecologically Fragile Lands. The Principal Chief Conservator
Ē	angroves eco-system which remained unutilised	mangroves eco-system which remained unutilised of Forests and Head of Forest Force (Chariman of Advisory Committee) has been
-G	for more than four years.	advised to decide on this issue at the earliest.

GOVERNMENT OF KERALA INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY (A) DEPARTMENT STATEMENT OF ACTION TAKEN REPORT - RMT STATEMENT ON AUDIT PARAGRAPHS COTNAINED IN THE

ri Ż	Para No.	Subject		Action taken report.
-	3.1.2	Loss due to short collection of tender forms	-	Infopark was following the norms in vogue for fixing the cost of tender documents till the time it was brought to the notice that Infopark has to follow the norms in the
		Non-compliance with provisions of Stores		Store Purchase Manual (SPM). The norms till that time were that of Kinfra who started infopark. Infopark, as directed
	•	Purchase Manual resulted n short collection of cost of	2. I)	by woverminent, is sening tender uccuments at the cust as per SPM now. For infopark, the tender documents for major works are
•		tender forms amounting to Rs		prepared by the Consultants and they supply the required number of copies to infopark for sale as this has been
		63.24 lakh in Infopark and Malabar Cancer Centre		made a part of their obligation. Instructe the reasons for enhancement of cost of tender documents as mentioned in the GO was not applicable to infopark as infopark is not
			f	utilizing own stationery or materials for production of tender documents.
			a 1	The tenders inviced by innopark is generaring multi-uscipline tenders which may include civil, electrical, air conditioning,
				purmbing a sancary, mengnung, scructural gazing, into, interior fit out works, workstations, chairs etc., sometimes all of them out in a sincle package. Such multi-discipline
· · · · ·				contracts can be handled only by specialized agencies and all of them were participating in the bidding since the cost
				of the tender documents was reasonable. Now after the SPM norms are adopted the number of documents being

sold for similar work has come down. Hence the assumption that Infopark has incurred a loss by not adopting the SPM norms after the GO was issued in this regard is incorrect. By reducing the cost of tender documents more participation was ensured and greater competition between the bidders, resulting in substantial savings in cost of work.	 M/s. KITCO was engaged as a Project Management Consultant for the detailed engineering and construction management for the construction of 4 lane road to Infopark from the Aliport Seaport road on nominated basis as per the decision of Board of Governors of Infopark held on 17-01-2007. Right from the inception of Infopark, Managing Director, KITCO was a member of Board of Governors of Infoparks Kerala vide GO (Ms) 17 /2004/ITD dated 30-06-2004. In all the decisions taken by the Board of Governors of Infoparks with respect to 4 lane road, MD, KITCO was present as a member of the Board and as well as a consultant for the project. The Board of Governors nominated KITCO as PMC in view of the following. MD, KITCO is a Government Agency. 	
	Acceptance of bank Guarantees without adequate documentation Acceptance of the Bank Guarantees (Rs. 2.62 Crores) without taking possession of documents relating to their verification resulted in non- detection of their being fake.	
	č	

 K(TCO is undertaking many jobs for the Government agencies like Tourism Department, Goshree on deposit basis including receiving Bank Guarantees, verifying etc. 	It is understood that KITCO accepted the Bank Guarantees furnished by M/s. Farooq Constructions, Alappuzha for the deposit works undertaken by KITCO for some other Government	organisations from the same indian Overseas bank, Komalapuram Branch, Allappuzha District and the Bank Guarantees were also found to be formed. It is also understood that no cases have	been charged and the contractor was allowed to complete these works and mobilization advances were thus recovered.	 In the 9th meeting of the Board of Governors of Infopark held on 23rd August, 2007, the board requested the Managing Director of 	KITCO who was present in the Board meeting to closely monitor the progress of work in his capacity as the member of the Board and MD of KITCO.	3. As per verification of the credentials of various bidders for qualifying them for the price bid opening in the two bid system,	ure survericy ceruincate proposed by Mrs. Farooq Constructions from the same indian Overseas Bank branch was also verified and accepted by KITCO making them eligible for price bid opening.	4. At the time of award of the PMC contract to M/s. KIT00, Infopark did not have a Finance Manager of Finance wing to undertake the due process of verification and acceptance of BGs.	The format for mobilization advance BG (Bank Guarantee) was part of the tender document. The contractor furnished the BG in the required format. KITCO received the bank Guarantees from the contractor, cort it verified and oven it in writing by them to
		······		•			•	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	•								•

18/2015.

infopark the was done consultant consultant contractor. for mobilizi than aenior for mobilizi for mob	5 H	consultant of the project. On the basis of this written confirmation from KITCO regarding the genuineness of all bank	said BGs and released mobilization advance ractor.	It may also be noted that the confirmation to the effect that BGs for mobilization advance "accepted "was given by none other	than serior Consultant (Finance) of KITCO. Acceptance of the BGs was issued by KITCO on the letter Farooq /NFO EKM/2007	uated 24-09-2007, marked to MU, NICU for mnormation. The original of the letter was addressed to CEO, infopark with the request for releasing mobilizing advance. Senior Consultant ferencest for releasing mobilizing advance.	communication of the letter addressed to CEO, Information with the intention copy of the letter addressed to CEO, Informatik with the intention of vertifying the genuineness of BGs. Hence it is clear that KITCO took the responsibility of verifying the genuineness of the BGs	for mobilization advance. Subsequently on25-09-2007 vide etter No: 2336 : DP -382: VKG: 2007 dated 25-09-2007, forwarded original copies of all the six BGs submitted by the	contractor and confirmed that all the BGs are duly verified by them. The Managing Director, KITCO in the 14 th meeting of the	Board of Governors of infopark held on 13th October, 2008 explained that they have verified the genuineness of the bank Guarantee war televione with the hork and there had hear a	ages on their part in not getting written confirmation directly from the bank. At no time till a case was filed against them.	KITCO did not deny that the vertification of the due process to ascertain the genuineness of BG was undertaken by them or they are resonable for the sume
	nfopa vas	consu confin	contri	It may for m	than BGs v	origin origin reque	of ver	for n letter forwa	contra them.	Board explait	lapse from e	KITCO ascert
		-		·	· · ·							·

	From the above, it can be seen that the process of due vertification of the BG for mobilization advance was undertaken by the PMC on behalf of the beneficiary M/s. Infopark.	5.Due to the slow progress of the work, the contract was terminated as per the direction of the Board of Governors of infopark on 16-08-2008. The excess amount available with the contractor (un recovered mobilisation advance) is as given below.	a) Total Amount paid to the Contractor by Infopark i) Mobilisation advance : Rs. 154 laths ii) Payment against RA Bill NO : 1 : Rs. 101 laths iii) Payment Agaionst RA Bill NO : 1 : Rs. 101 laths Total amount paid to the contractor (A) : Rs. 318 laths The Gross amount of the work done	by the Contractor : Rs. 287 Lakhs After effecting the statutory deductions, Payable to the contractor (B) : Rs. 265 Lakhs Hence the excess amount available with Contractor (Un Recovered Mobilisation. advance) (A - B) : Rs. 52 lakhs	6. As above the balance excess amount available with the contractor is only Ra. 52 Laidts. After termination of the contract, the balance road work was retendered and awarded to M/s. Sreedharya Constructions at the contract amount of Ra. 19.28 Crores which was Ra. 6.75 Crores more than the value quoted by the original contractor. This work was re-tendered at the risk and cost of the original contractor as per the terms of contract. Infopark has taken all possible measures apainst the

 a) Information contractor and constituant for recovering the loss suffered by informations work and other losses. The details of the several cases filed by informations are as given below. a) Informations expenditure incurred by informations for recovering the additional expenditures incurred by informations are below. a) Information expenditure incurred by information for recovering the additional expenditures incurred by information are called in the said suit is Rs. 791 laidhs as given below. b) The excess amount available with the contractor is the 5.2 Laidhs in Loss due to re-tendening the work and other loses suffered by informations. b) Loss due to re-tendening the solutions. If the said suit is Rs. 791 laidhs as given below. c) The excess amount available with the said suit is Rs. 791 laidhs as given below. c) The excess amount available with the said suit is the contractor in the said suit. It is the balance work is the G75 Laidhs in Loss of income due to delay in re-tendening the work is the G75 Laidhs if it. Loss of income due to delay in the said suit along with M/s. Faroog Constructions. In the said case it is specifically alleged that KITCO is also made to respondent in the said suit along with M/s. Faroog Constructions. KITCO and indian Oversess Bank, Komalapuram Branch, Allappurtha regarding this case. This case is progressing in the Honorable court and motion the said case. This case is progressing in the Honorable court and motion the said case. This case is progressing in the Honorable court and motion to verify the case. This case is progressing in the Honorable court and motion the said case. This case is progressing in the Honorable court and motion to except the actives and indian Oversess Bank, Komalapuram Branch, Allappurtina case (T7 1807). Not analyzed in July, 2013. 	 a) Inforent by Information and a children of reconvering the belances work and other losses. The details of the several cases fled, by Inforpark are as given below. a) Inforpark has filed a childrene for the several cases fled, by Inforpark in re-tembering the additional expenditure incurred by Inforpark in re-tembering the work and other losses suffered by Inforpark in the temberated contractor. Total loss suffered by Inforpark and the contractor in the STS Lakhs. b) Loss of income due to delay in the set diarks in the set diared to the contractor in the set diarks. Total Loss suffered by in the set diarks in the set diarks the set of second other by interactor in the set of second to verify the bank given below. c) The excess amount available with in the set diarks in the set of second by information the temperature of income due to delay in the set of second by information of the Bank Guarantees a consultant for this work. It is about the linvalid nature of the Bank Guarantees a a consultant of the work. It is discipated by the contractors. In the set duarantees furnished by the contractors. In the set duarantees furnished by the contractor and inform inforpark about the linvalid nature of constructions. In the set duarantees furnished by the contractor in advising information. The Court has given notice to Mis, Faroog Constructions. In the set duarantees furnished by the formation and inform information the set duarantees in advising in the Honorable court and inform information to constructions. In the set duarantees is possible in July, 2013. b) Also another Cirinial creek (CI 18037/20001 use flay present and index of cirinial creek (CI 1903	recovering the los he belance work an uses filed by Infopar	Farooq Constructions 2009) for recovering	park in re-tendering Infopark from the	ea by intropent as ven below.	: Rs. 52 Lakhs	: Rs. 675 Laidns	: Rs. 64 lakhs : Rs. 791 Lakhs	d suit along with M/s. s. specifically alleged trattees furnished by	the invalid nature of his work. It is also	mutactor in advising tabled by M/s. Farooq tice to M/s. Farooq	Bank, Komalapuram s case is progressing isted in July,2013.	00) use filed addited
		terminated contractor and consultant for recovering the loss suffered by infopark due to re-tendering the balance work and other losses. The details of the several cases filed by infoparit are as given below.	 Infopark has filed a civil case against M/s. Faroog Constructions in Sub Court at Emakulam (O. S. No : 854 /2009) for recovering 	the additional expenditure incurred by inforpark in re-tendering the work and other losses suffered by inforpark from the				ring the work	KITCO is also made co respondent in the said suit along with M/s. Farooq Constructions. In the said case it is specifically alleged that KITCO is bound to verify the bank quarantees furnished by	the contractor and inform Infoperk about the invalid nature of the Bank Guarantees as a consultant for this work. It is also	diregen unar NICU controled with the contractor in advising Infopark to accept the Bank Guarantees furnished by M/s. Farood Constructions. The Court has given notice to M/s. Farood		b) Also another (riminal case (rC 1803 /20

	MVS. Farooq Uonstructions for submitting forged bank Guarantaes trivearies Carriety Danosis and for cartieve mobility that	advance in Judicial First Class Magistrate Court I, Alwa. The	Honorable Court has directed Thrikkakkara Poice to investigate	this case. Thritdcakakra Police as per the Court direction has	submitted the FIR on 21-04-2009 stating that the respondent is	missing. Police has submitted charge sheet against Mr. R.Baju,	the proprietor of M/s. Farooq Constructions based on the FiR	submitted in the Hon, ble Court on 31-12-2010. The Court has	issued warrant against Mr. Baiju in this case.		chas filed t	268/2010, and ST 105/2012) against M/s. Farood	s. Allabourzha in the Judicial First Class Mar	Court. Alwa for dishonoring the time change submitted by	them for surrendering the excess smouth available with them at	the time of termination Out of the three processing the fourth	his wind worrant as her (7000 sections 82/82 availant 144 0	Reliate the provisition of M/s. Farrow Constructions in all the	three roses All the three roses are in the housing it.	d) Roard of Conservation of Information Low Second MD WITCO Land	the members of the Doord of Common of Lender MU, NICU IIU	UN 220/2006/111 400-1 20 10 2000 10 100 20 10 200 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 1	INV. 423/ 2000/11/10 Gated 20-10-2000. It was also decided that	no more PMC contracts shall be awarded to KITCO in future.	As per GO(MS)No.20/2008/TTD dated 3.6.2008 administrative	Village of Ambalaouzha Taluk of Alanuzha diethict I and I un	2	that there is no objection for using the said land for sattime in of IT	nark
	 -				•				•	•	· · ·				•		· · · ·						····		Inappropriate selection	 	• .		
				<u></u>							·							•							3.4.5	 _	-		

s

Initially the Central Government approved SEZ status for the 33 acres of land, out of this 8 acres was filled up by KSTN. by expending Rs.2.61 crores under the presumption that a formal approval will be got from the SLMC and Government.	But it was the decision of the Blockversity Board that forced Government to select an alternate land proposed by the chairman, Biodiversity Board. The alternate land (50.4295 acres of land comprised in Sy. Nos. 247, 252, 253, 259 and 260 in Block No.21 in Puraidrad village) suggested by Blockversity Board was also found not feasible for setting up of IT park.	At last in the meeting held on 6.11.2012 Government decided to abandon both proposed sites at Gandhi Smrithivanam area since both places are ecologically fragile and invite huge development cost.	The Chief Executive Officer, infoperk informed that the proposed site developed by KSITIL by expending Rs.2.61 crores in the 33 acres of SEZ approved land can be used for various emironment friendly projects.
		•	
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

×



GOVERNMENT OF KERALA

Information Technology Department - infopark - Kochi - Board of Governors - MD, KITCO dropped from the Board - Orders issued .

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY (A) DEPARTMENT G.O. (Rt)No. 229/2008/1TD. Dated, Thiruvananthapuram,28.10.2008. Read:- G.O(Rt)No.170/06/1TD dated 10.10.2006.

ORDER

As per GO read above Government have reconstituted the Bourd of Governors of Inkopark, Kochi.

Government now order that MD, KITCO be dropped from the Board of Governors of Infopark, Kochi.

(BY ORDER OF THE GOVERNOR) DR. AJAY KUMAR Secretary to Government

То

All members of the Borad of Governors. The Chief Executive Officer, Infopark. MD, KITCO. Stock file/Office Copy.

Forwarded/By Order

Section Officer



GOVERNMENT OF KERALA Abstract

Information Technology Department - Setting up of District IT Parks in the Districts of Kollam, Alappuzha, Kasargode and Kannur - Administrative sometion accorded- Orders issued.

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY (A) DEPARTMENT

G.O.(Ms) No.20/2008/ITD. Dated. Thirawananthapuram 03 -06-2008.

Read:- Minutes of the meeting held by the Honble Chief Minister on 7-5-2008.

ORDER

The IT Policy 2007 articulates a "hub and spoke" model of development for widening the IT industrial base within the State. Under this model Technopark in Thiruvananthapuram and Infopark in Kochi would be hub around which smaller IT Parks in other District would operate. Ideally, the extent of land required for setting up of District IT Park is about 100 aeres. The minimum extent of land required for setting up of IT/ITES, SEZ is 10 ha (about 25 acres). A typical District IT Park with an area of about 50 aeres, when fully occupied is expected to generate direct employment for about 20,000 to 25,000 persons. The creation of these District Level IT Parks for IT/ITES Companies is based mainty on availability of land. Accordingly proposals were received from District Collectors and peoples, representatives regarding sites where IT Parks could be set up in the districts.

The demand for IT space is mostly in SEZs because within the SEZ the II Companies get several financial benefits. This is especially relevant because the existing benefits available to IT Companies under the STPI Scheme are temporary. The urgency for setting up SEZs also arises from the fact that the demand for IT SEZ space which is there presently may not continue after two years or so by which time acquired land may be available. A request for grant of SEZ status for an IT Park can be made only after at least 25 acres of land is physically taken in possession of applicant. Moreover any land acquired after April 2007 will not get SEZ approval.

Chief Minister held an inter departmental meeting with Departments of Revenue, Forest, industries, Finance and Information Technology on 7-5-2608 to finalise the setting up of IT Parks in the districts. The meeting discussed in detail the issues relating to setting up of District IT parks and decided that immediate action will be taken for assigning land for District IT Parks in the Districts of Kollam, Alappuzha, Kannur and Kasargod.

Considering the huge potential of IT Sector to generate employment in the State, and the urgent need for setting up SEZ based IT Parks. Government are now pleased to accord administrative sanction to Kerala State Information Technology Infrastructure Limited (KSITIL) for the setting up of IT Parks in the Districts of Kollam. Alappuzha, Kasargod and Kannur in the lands detailed below. The following lands shall be transferred immediately to Kerala State Information Technology Infrastructure_Limited (KSITIL) as per details below:

i. Kollam District

An extent of 10 hectares (approximately 24.7 acres) of Kayal lond in Resurvey No. 392/1-2 and 407/1-2 of Mulavana Village, Kollani Taluk, Kolaan District was leased to Kerala Ceramics Ltd. for locating the earth mexing equipment and for dumping of soil from the mines for a period of 10 years with effect from 1984 vide G.O. (Ms) No. 1108/83/RD dated 20..12..1983 and the lease was further extended vide G.O. (Ms) No. 71/2002/RD dated 5..4..2002. The lease has since expired. Further about 17.61 Ha (43.5 acres) of land (12.15 Ha in R.S. No. 407/1-2 and 5.46 Ha in R.S. No. 392/1-2.) is bying unutilized.

It is ordered that about 43.5 acres of land will be assigned to Kerala State Information Technology Limited (KSITL) taking back the land from Kerala Ceramics Limited. The exact extent of land to be taken back from Kerala Ceramics Limited will be jointly identified by Revenue Department and the Kerala State II Infrastructure Lid. The value of land shall be treated as share capital contribution of Government in the equily of the Company and the value of the land will be fixed by Government in consultation with the District Collector, Kollam.

ii. Alappuzha District

About 600 acres of land in Purakkad village of Ambalappuzha Taluk of Alapuzha district has been under acquisition by the Revenue Department based on the request of Forest Department under the Gandha Smithivanam Scheme Out of the 600 acres, about 100 acres is proposed to be offered for setting up II Park. The Forest Department has conveyed its consent to marsfer of identificel 100 acres of land out of the 600 acres to IT Department for setting up an IT Park. The portions of land which have already been acquired will be immediately handed over to IT Department for assigning to KSITI Ltd. The remaining patches within 100 acres shall be furnished by KSITI Ltd. After the land is transferred to IT Department, it will be assigned to Kerala State Information Technology Infrastructure Limited. The value of land will be treated as share capital contribution of Government in the equity of the company and the value will be fixed by Government.

iii) Industrial Growth Centre, Cherthala.

It is ordered that about 60 acres of land in Industrial Growth Centre. Cherthala in Alappuzha District shall be transferred by Kerala State Industrial Development Corporation Limited to Kerala State Information Technology Infrastructure Limited for setting up of IT Park. The value of the land wid Le decided by Government separately.

iv. Kasargode

The land measuring an extent of 100 acres in R.S. No. 260/1A1C (pt) of Cheemeni village is surplus and taken over possession to Government and vested with Government. At present the land is under the interim management of Plantation Corporation of Kerala as per G.O. (Ms) No. 1173/77/RD dated 22.08.1977.

One of the conditions of lease is that either the entire or any portion of land may be resumed by Government if it is required for public purpose/Governaieut purposes without paying any compensation for land. However, the value of the improvements if any, which are raised by the Plantation Corporation of kerala (PCK) on such land shall be given to the Corporation. The above 100 acres of and will be assigned to Kerala State IT Infrastructure Ltd. taking back the land from PCK. The exact land to be taken back will be jointly identified by Revenue Department and the Kerala State IT Infrastructure Ltd. The value of improvements if any shall be paid by Kerala State IT-Infrastructure Ltd. to PCK. The value of and shall be treated as share capital contribution of Government in the equity if the company. The value of the land will be fixed by Government in consultation, with the District Collector, Kasargode.

v. Kannur

About 30 acres of surplus land at Eramom at Thaliparambu Taluk in R.S. No. 310 is presently in possession of Revenue Department. It is lying unutrized and the proposal for assigning the said land to KSITI Ltd is presently under the consideration of Government in Revenue Department. The said about 30 acres of land will be assigned to Kerala State Information Technology Infrastructure Limited. The value of land will be treated as share capital contribution of Government in the company. The value of the land will be fixed by Government in consultation with the District Collector. Kannut.

Revenue/Industries/Forest Department will take immediate necessary action to assign the lands mentioned above in the Districts of Kolium. Alappuzha Kasargod and Kannur to the Kerala State IT Infrastructure Limited

Kerala State Industrial Development Corporation will take immediate steps to transfer about 60 acres of land in Industrial Growth Centre to Kerala State Information Technology Infrastructure Limited.

It is further ordered that the aforesaid IT Parks will be recommended for SEZ to Board of Approval. Ministry of Commerce, Government of India Kerala State Information Technology Infrastructure Limited will make necessary applications for the purpose.

IBY ORDER OF THE GOVERNOR

DR.AJAY KUMAR Secretary to Government

To

Managing Director, KSITI Limited, Technopark, Thiruwananthapuram The Chief Executive Officer, Technopark, Thiruwananthapuram The Chief Executive Officer, Infopark, Kochi, District Collectors, Kollan/Alappuzha/Kasargod, Kannur,

The Managing Director, KSIDC, Thiruvananthapuram.

The Managing Director, Kerala Ceramics Limited.Kundura, Kollam.

The Managing Director, Plantation Corporation, Kottavam,

The Accountant General (A&E)/(Audit).Rerala.Thiruvananth.apuram Revenue Department/Finance Department/Industries Department Forest Department

The Commissioner for Land Revenue, Thiruvananthapuram General Admn(SC) Department (vide item No.2282 dated.31-5-08) Stock file/Office copy

Forwarded/By Order

Section Officer

Remedial Measures Taken Statement on the Report of the Comptroller & Auditor General of

τ

ç

India for the year ended 31" March, 2011

Para	Recommendation	Action Taken	Remarks
3.4.1	Release of Rs.1.05 crore to the KSSDA for construction of five seed storage godowns and two seed processing units even before ensuring availability of land, resulted in blocking of funds during the period March 2003 to June 2009, besides incurring an expenditure of Rs.1.19 crore towards rent for hiring godowns from April 2004 to March 2011.	Release of Rs.1.05 crore to the KSSDAIn the year 2002-03 Government of India for construction of five seed storage funds have been received under seed sector for godowns and two seed processing construction of seed godowns. The amount was drawn by units even before ensuring availability the following 5 officers and handed over to KSSDA as of land, resulted in blocking of funds these officers and State Agriculture Engineers were not during the period March 2003 to June able to perform the construction activities.2009.besides incurring an expenditure of Rs.1.19 crore towards2004 to March 2011.3. Asst. Executive Engineer (Agri), Alappuzha - Rs.30 lakh 3. Asst. Executive Engineer (Agri), Palaktad 5. Asst. Executive Engineer (Agri), Kottayam - Rs.15 lakh	
· .	- -	Total - Rs.105 lakh	
		The action taken by the department to construct the seed godowns with processing facilities have not succeeded. Seed Godowns are integral part as the seeds are to be stored in viable condition till next seasons. The absence of good seed godowns had badly affected the seed storage and distribution in the state. Registered seed growers programme also could not succeed in the state before 2008 because of the deficiencies in procurement and storage of seeds.	

In this situation the Board of KSSDA in its 9th Board meeting on 14.07.2008 had decided to start the construction of a big godown with 2000 MT capacity was to reduce the cost of construction, sedentary charges and for having better supervision and control. The Kendra. In Alappuzha near seed laboratory land was identified. Though it was not suitable the land was suitably 0000 States in India. The Utilization Certificate is enclosed as Annexure. As the amount allotted by Government of India is fully utilized and the objective is achieved, the objection instead of the proposed small 5 godowns. The intention to Kerala State Nirmithi godown construction was completed by 2nd weed of October 2011 and started Minister for Agriculture. The amount of Rs. 105 lakh is fully distribution are started in this godown. Now seed authority Seed functioning after inauguration on 16.11.2011 by Honble utilized and the activities of seed processing, storage and replacement ratio is 50% which could be achieved by four 2000 demand of farmers in Growers Programme and the achievement of padasekharams in the State reviving Registered The entrusted and filled. is meeting the seed may kindly be dropped. construction was reclaimed

7

GOVERNMENT OF KERALA AGRICULTURE (FARMS) DEPARTMENT

ł

1

STATEMENT OF REMEDIAL MEASURES TAKEN ON THE RECOMMENDATIONS ON PARA 25.3 OF THE REFORT OF C&AG FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31/03/2010.

SLNo.	Para	Recommendations	Action Taken Report
	° Ž		
1	25.3	As per the Kerala Agricultural University (KAU) Act 1971,	The Audit Monitoring Committee of
		KAU has constituted a Provident Fund (PF) for the benefit Agriculture Department reviewed the pendency	Agriculture Department reviewed the pendency
		of its employees and the Government subsequently	position of Audit paras/PAC/PUC paras etc.
		notified (June 1972) that the General Provident Fund	including para 2.5.3 contained in the Report of the
		(Kerala) Rules would be applicable to the employees of	C&AG (Civil) for the year ended 31.3.10 captioning
		KAU. The Provident Fund transactions were being	"Improper Management of funds deducted
		carried out through a Treasury Public (IP) account"	towards General Provident Fund from the
		maintained at the District Treasury, Thrissur and a	employees of KAU and consequent Interest
		Savings Bank Account opened in State Bank of Travancore,	Burden". The Audit Monitoring Committee
		Thrissur. The University invested the PF balances in fixed	expressed displeasure on the diversion of funds
		deposit and Rs.17.81 crore was available as of March 2008	deducted towards GPF of the employees by the
		in the District Treasury, Thrissur and Sub-Treasury,	University. It was decided that even in the absence
		Thrissur. Interests realized on these fixed deposits were	of sufficient Non Plan provision diversion of funds
		being credited to the TP account maintained at the District	deducted from the salary of employees towards
		Treasury, Thrissur and in the Savings Bank account in the GPF cannot be allowed.	GPF cannot be allowed.
		State Bank of Travancore, Thrissur. Payments, such as	
	-	temporary advances, part final withdrawals and final	In this circumstance the Registrar &
		withdrawals, out of the PF account of the employees were	Comptroller, KAU have given necessary direction
	-	effected from the above two accounts by the University.	to avoid diversion of funds deducted towards GPF
		From 2001-2002 onwards, the deductions made towards of the employees and not to recur such instances in	of the employees and not to recur such instances in
•		PF from the salary of the employees were not being future. A copy of the same is attached as	future. A copy of the same is attached as
		credited in full to either the TP account or to the Bank Annexure-L	Annexure-L
•		account. Consequently, as against the balance of Rs.80.75	

The proposals furnished by the KAU to provide administrative sanction for an amount of Rs.10 crore for settling pension arrears. Copy of the same is attached as Annexure-II. Steps are being Finance accorded examined with taken to release the amount in due course have being consultation Government are fund Government Department. additional available in the PF account as per the University records, the actual balance (Rs.18.95 crore) as at the end of March interest accrued on the deposits/refunds made by the employees was Rs.34.70 crore whereas the interest received as it was the obligation of the Government to provide 2008, in the savings bank account, Treasury Public account and fixed deposit account taken together was short by Rs.61.85 crore. During 2001-2002 to 2007 - 08 the actual This resulted in an from the salary of its employees towards PF resulted in shortage of funds in the PF account which in turn, led to by the KAU from the investments made out of PF avoidable burden of interest by Rs.15.93 crore to KAU from extra burden of Rs.15.93 crore on KAU towards payment of (September 2010) that the KAU could not deposit the full amount deducted from the employees towards PF from 2001-02 onwards to either the Treasury Public account or to the bank account due to inadequate allocation of Non plan grant by Government. The reply cannot be accepted sufficient funds for all the activities envisaged in the KAU Thus failure of the KAU to manage its funds deducted interest to PF subscribers. The State Government stated crore (including interest credited) that should have been collections was Rs.18.77 crore. their own resources.



No.22753/AF2/2011/AD

Agri (Farms) Department, Thiruvananthapuram, Dated 30/01/2012.

From

The Secretary to Government.

То

The Registrar, Kerala Agricultural University, Thrissur.

The Comptroller, Kerala Agricultural University.

Sir,

 Sub:- Agriculture Department - Report of C&AG of India for the year ended 31st March 2010 (Civil Report No.2) - Reg.
 Ref: Letter SAIA/31095/2011 dated 04/10/2011 and 09/01/2012 from the Comptroller, Kerala Agricultural University.

I am to invite attention to the letter cited and to inform you that the Audit Monitoring Committee of Agriculture Department reviewed the pendency position of Audit paras/PAC/PUC paras etc. pertaining to Agriculture Department in general and particularly discussed the para 2.5.3 contained in the Report of the C&AG (Civil) for the year ended 31.3.10 captioning "Improper Management of funds deducted towards General Provident Fund from the employees of KAU and consequent Interest Burden". The Audit Monitoring Committee expressed displeasure on the diversion of funds deducted towards GPF of the employees by the University. Even in the absence of Non Plan provision diversion of funds deducted from the salary of employees towards GPF cannot be allowed. Hence I am to request you to avoid diversion of funds deducted towards GPF of the employees in future. It is also informed that if the necessity for funds arose to the University, Government may be addressed and funds can be obtained additionally in consultation with Finance Department in Government. It was also decided that urgent instruction may be given to the University authorities so that such instances do not occur in future.



GOVERNMENT OF KERALA Abstract

Agriculture Department - Administrative Sanction for an amount of Rs.10 Crore (Rupees Ten Crore only) - For settling the Pension arrears of Kerala Agricultural University - Sanction accorded - Orders Issued.

. ,		LTURE (FARMS) DEPARTMENT
G.O. ((Rt) No. 2404/2011/AD	Dated, Thiruvananthapuram, 26/12/2011.

Read: - Letter No. Pen.D1/28194/2011 dated 06/08/2011 from the Comptroller, Kerala Agricultural University, Thrissur.

ORDER

As per the letter read above, the Comptroller, Kerala Agriculture University has reported that pensionary benefits of the employees who have retired from the year 2008 are pending with Kerala Agricultural University for payment and said arrears can be settled only after getting financial assistance from Government. It is also reported that the amount of arrear due on the above account as on 31/03/2011 would come around Rs.27.77 crore.

(2) Government have examined the matter in detail and are pleased to accord administrative sanction for an amount of Rs,10 crore for settling the pension arrears of the employees of Kerala Agricultural University under the head of account "2415-01-277-99-31 (NP) grant-in-aid general salary".

(By Order of the Governor)

T.P.BABU Deputy Secretary to Government.

То

The Registrar, Kerala Agricultural University, Thrissur. The Comptroller, Kerala Agricultural University, Thrissur. The Additional Sub-Treasury Officer, Jai Hind Market Building, Thrissur. The Accountant General (A&E), Kerala, Thiruvananthapuram. The Principal Accountant General (Audit), Kerala, Thiruvananthapuram. The Finance Department.(Vide U.O No.70122/PU-B1/2011/Fin.dated 09/12/2011). Stock File / Office Copy.

© Kerala Legislature Secretariat 2015

KERALA NIYAMASABHA PRINTING PRESS.